STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL INC Form 10-Q May 13, 2005 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

	WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549
	FORM 10-Q
(Ma	rk One)
X	QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGIACT OF 1934
For	the quarterly period ended: March 31, 2005
	Or
••	TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
For	the transition period from to
	Commission File Number: 001-32223

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Maryland	33-1082757
(State or other jurisdiction of	(I.R.S. employer
incorporation or organization)	identification no.)
77 West Wacker Drive, Suite 4600, Chicago, Illinois	60601
(Address of principal executive offices)	(Zip Code)

312-658-5000

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. x Yes* "No

* The registrant became subject to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 on June 23, 2004.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an accelerated filer (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). "Yes x No

The number of shares outstanding of the registrant s common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, as of May 11, 2005 was 30,072,754.

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC.

FORM 10-Q

FOR THE QUARTER ENDED MARCH 31, 2005

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
	PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	3
Item 2.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	22
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	45
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	47
	PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	47
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	47
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	47
Item 4.	Submission of Matter to a Vote of Security Holders	47
Item 5.	Other Information	47
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	47
Signatur	<u>res</u>	48

2

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(in thousands, except share data)

	March 31,	December 3	
	2005		2004
Assets			
Property and equipment	\$ 955,043	\$	952,717
Less accumulated depreciation	(232,214)	Ψ	(222,150)
Less accumulated depreciation	(232,214)		(222,130)
	722 820		720.567
Net property and equipment	722,829		730,567
Goodwill	66,626		66,438
Intangible assets (net of accumulated amortization of \$139 and \$87, respectively)	1,561		1,613
Investment in hotel joint venture	11,770		12,060
Cash and cash equivalents	84,325		40,071
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	24,438		26,979
Accounts receivable (net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$497 and \$361, respectively)	23,364		21,056
Deferred financing costs (net of accumulated amortization of \$2,141 and \$1,420, respectively)	10,468		11,178
Other assets	85,302		80,388
Total assets	\$ 1,030,683	\$	990,350
		_	
Liabilities and Shareholders Equity			
Liabilities:			
Mortgages and other debt payable	\$ 488,634	\$	489,140
Bank credit facility			54,000
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	59,658		58,946
Distributions payable	9,075		8,709
Deferred fees on management contracts	2,290		2,333
Deferred gain on sale of hotels	112,785		119,616
Total liabilities	672,442		732,744
Minority interests	61,760		61,053
Shareholders equity:			
8.5% Series A Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Shares (\$0.01 par value; 4,000,000 Shares issued and			
outstanding; liquidation preference \$25.00 per share)	97,540		
Common shares (\$0.01 par value; 150,000,000 common shares authorized; 30,068,142 and 30,035,701			
common shares issued and outstanding, respectively)	301		300
Additional paid-in capital	484,722		483,691
Deferred compensation	(2,985)		(1,731)
Accumulated deficit	(264,774)		(271,873)
Accumulated distributions to shareholders	(20,483)		(13,447)
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)	2,160	_	(387)
Total shareholders equity	296,481		196,553
Total liabilities and shareholders equity	\$ 1,030,683	\$	990,350
- 1	+ -,500,000	Ψ	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,

See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

3

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(in thousands, except per share data)

	Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2005	2004
Revenues:		
Rooms	\$ 61,868	\$ 85,146
Food and beverage	35,319	41,737
Other hotel operating revenue	12,278	13,669
	109,465	140,552
Lease revenue	4,071	6,579
Total revenues	113,536	147,131
Operating Costs and Expenses:		
Rooms	13,261	21,496
Food and beverage	24,985	32,520
Other departmental expenses	29,881	38,370
Management fees	4,266	5,120
Other property level expenses	6,376	9,260
Lease expense	3,573	
Depreciation and amortization	10,587	20,151
Corporate expenses	4,757	6,523
Total operating costs and expenses	97,686	133,440
Operating income	15,850	13,691
Interest expense	(7,482)	(25,255)
Interest income	292	524
Gain on early extinguishment of debt	_,_	2,188
Other income, net	1,662	1,195
Income (loss) before income taxes, minority interests and discontinued operations	10,322	(7,657)
Income tax expense	(1,020)	(246)
Minority interests	(2,203)	(86)
Income (loss) from continuing operations	7,099	(7,989)
Income from discontinued operations		75,662
Net income	7,099	67,673
Preferred shareholder dividend	(349)	
Net income available to common shareholders	\$ 6,750	\$ 67,673

Edgar Filing: STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL INC - Form 10-Q

Basic Earnings (Loss) Per Share:				
Income (loss) from continuing operations available to common shareholders per share	\$	0.22	\$	(0.42)
Income from discontinued operations available to common shareholders per share				3.96
	_			
Net income available to common shareholders per share	\$	0.22	\$	3.54
	_			
Basic weighted-average common shares outstanding		30,247		19,112
			_	
Diluted Earnings (Loss) Per Share:				
Income (loss) from continuing operations available to common shareholders per share	\$	0.22	\$	(0.42)
Income from discontinued operations available to common shareholders per share				3.96
	_		_	
Net income available to common shareholders per share	\$	0.22	\$	3.54
	_		_	
Diluted weighted-average common shares outstanding	:	30,357		19,112
	_			

See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in thousands)

		Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2005	2004	
Operating Activities:			
Net income	\$ 7,099	\$ 67,673	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:			
Minority interests	2,203	86	
Deferred income tax expense (benefit)	1,652	(168)	
Depreciation and amortization	10,587	20,151	
Amortization of deferred financing costs	721	1,538	
Equity in earnings of hotel joint ventures	(402)	(83)	
Deferred compensation expense	432		
Gain on sale of assets		(75,982)	
Recognition of deferred and other gains, net	(1,142)		
Gain on early extinguishment of debt		(2,188)	
Mark to market of derivatives included in other income, net		(1,546)	
Mark to market of derivatives included in interest expense	3	126	
Increase in accounts receivable	(2,308)	(5,807)	
(Increase) decrease in other assets	(7,230)	987	
Decrease in accounts payable and accrued expenses	(478)	(1,494)	
Net cash provided by operating activities	11,137	3,293	
Investing Activities:			
Proceeds from sale of assets		156,354	
Distributions from hotel joint ventures		13,678	
Acquisition of interest in hotel joint venture	(112)	(162)	
Acquisition of property	(188)		
Restricted and unrestricted cash acquired		7,959	
Capital expenditures	(2,965)	(5,996)	
Increase in restricted cash and cash equivalents	(1,129)	(6,287)	
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(4,394)	165,546	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			
Financing Activities:			
Proceeds from issuance of preferred stock, net of offering costs	97,540		
Proceeds from bank credit facility	9,000		
Payments on bank credit facility	(63,000)		
Payments on mortgage debt and other debt	(506)	(73,278)	
Financing costs	(12)	(913)	
Distributions to shareholders	(6,743)	(713)	
Distributions to minority interest holders	(2,069)		
Decrease in restricted cash and cash equivalents	3,670	10,625	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	37,880	(63,566)	
rect cash provided by (used in) inhalicing activities	37,880	(05,500)	

Edgar Filing: STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL INC - Form 10-Q

		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Effect of translation adjustment on cash	(369)	(337)
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	44,254	104,936
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	40,071	107,437
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 84,325	\$ 212,373

See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (CONTINUED)

(in thousands)

		Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2005	2004	
Supplemental Schedule of Non-Cash Investing and Financing Activities:			
Acquisition of Controlling Interest in Joint Venture			
- Building	\$	\$ 45,482	
- Finance obligation	\$	\$ 50,672	
- Investment in hotel joint venture	\$	\$ 2,230	
- Net working capital	\$	\$ 3,122	
Cash Paid For:			
Interest	\$ (5,898)	\$ (22,454)	
Taxes, net of refunds	\$ (2,164)	\$ (2,556)	

See notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. GENERAL

Strategic Hotel Capital, Inc. and subsidiaries (SHCI or the Company) is a real estate investment trust (REIT) that was formed in January 2004. SHCI conducts its business activities through its operating subsidiary, Strategic Hotel Funding, L.L.C. (SHC Funding).

SHCI acquires luxury and upper upscale full-service hotels that are subject to long-term management contracts. SHCI s portfolio includes 15 full-service hotel interests located in urban and resort markets in the United States; Paris, France; Mexico City and Punta Mita, Nayarit, Mexico; Hamburg, Germany; and Prague, Czech Republic.

On June 29, 2004, SHCI completed its initial public offering (the Offering) of common stock by issuing 17,600,000 shares at a price of \$14.00 per share. Prior to the Offering, 21 hotel interests were owned by Strategic Hotel Capital, L.L.C. (SHC LLC). Concurrent with the Offering, SHC LLC was restructured into two companies, a new SHC LLC, a privately-held entity, with interests in seven hotels, and SHCI, a public entity with interests in SHC Funding, the operating partnership in an UPREIT structure that holds interests in the remaining 14 hotels. Contemporaneous with the Offering, SHC Funding became owned by SHCI, SHC LLC and Strategic Hotel Capital Limited Partnership (SHC LP). For accounting purposes, this transaction is presented as a reverse spin-off whereby SHCI is treated as the continuing entity and the assets retained by the new SHC LLC, and not contributed to SHC Funding, are accounted for as if they were distributed at their historical carrying value through a spin-off to the new SHC LLC. The new SHC LLC also retained available corporate cash on hand prior to the Offering, an \$11.8 million liability relating to forward currency contracts, and \$129.3 million of outstanding convertible debentures and Class C units of its limited partnerships. During the third quarter of 2004, SHCI distributed \$18,979,000 to the new SHC LLC as final settlement on the reverse spin-off transaction described above. These transactions are collectively termed the Formation and Structuring Transactions.

Subsequent to the offering, SHCI exercises control over SHC Funding as its managing member and majority membership interest holder and consolidates SHC Funding. SHC Funding s financial results for periods prior to June 29, 2004 include those of the seven properties distributed to the new SHC LLC through the date of the Offering. SHC LLC prior to the Offering is referred to as SHCI s predecessor.

As of March 31, 2005, SHC Funding owns or leases the following 15 hotels:

- 1. Four Seasons Punta Mita Resort
- 2. Four Seasons Mexico City
- 3. Hyatt Regency La Jolla
- 4. Hyatt Regency Phoenix
- 5. Hyatt Regency New Orleans
- 6. Loews Santa Monica Beach Hotel
- 7. Hilton Burbank Airport
- 8. Embassy Suites Lake Buena Vista

- 9. Marriott Rancho Las Palmas
- 10. Marriott Lincolnshire
- 11. Marriott Schaumburg
- 12. Marriott Champs Elysees Paris
- 13. Marriott Hamburg
- 14. Ritz-Carlton Half Moon Bay
- 15. InterContinental Prague (joint venture)

SHC LLC owns the following seven hotels:

- 1. Ritz-Carlton Laguna Niguel
- 2. Hyatt Regency San Francisco
- 3. Park Hyatt San Francisco
- 4. Loews Beverly Hills

- 5. Westin Santa Clara
- 6. The Essex House, a Westin Hotel
- 7. Marriott Eastside New York

See note 7 for more information on this spin-off transaction.

7

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Basis of Presentation:

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements include the financial position and the results of operations of SHCI and its subsidiaries. SHCI controls the operations of SHC Funding, an operating partnership in an UPREIT structure, and consolidates the operating partnership. SHC Funding owns 35% of one hotel joint venture at March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004, which is accounted for by SHC Funding using the equity method of accounting.

If SHCI determines that it is the holder of a variable interest in a variable interest entity (VIE) within the meaning of the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB), revision to Interpretation No. 46, Consolidation in Variable Interest Entities and that SHCI s variable interest will absorb a majority of the entity s expected losses, receive a majority of the entity s expected residual returns, or both, then SHCI will consolidate the entity. For entities that are not considered VIEs, the Company consolidates those entities it controls. It accounts for those entities over which it has a significant influence but does not control on the equity method. Material intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation. Certain amounts included in the consolidated financial statements for prior periods have been reclassified to conform to the current financial statement presentation.

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared pursuant to rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the Commission) and, therefore, do not include all information and footnote disclosures normally included in audited financial statements. In the opinion of management, the accompanying financial statements contain all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring accruals, necessary to present fairly the financial position of the Company and its results of operations and cash flows for the interim periods presented. The Company believes the disclosures made are adequate to prevent the information presented from being misleading. However, the financial statements should be read in conjunction with the Company s consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2004 and 2003 and for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002 and notes thereto which are included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Cash and Cash Equivalents:

The Company considers all cash on hand, demand deposits with financial institutions and short-term highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less to be cash equivalents. As of March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004, Restricted cash and cash equivalents include \$17,783,000 and \$16,654,000, respectively, that will be used for property and equipment replacement in accordance with hotel management or lease agreements. At March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004, Restricted cash and cash equivalents include reserves of \$6,655,000 and \$10,325,000, respectively, required by loan and other agreements.

Per Share Data:

In accordance with SFAS No. 128, Earnings Per Share, basic earnings (loss) per share for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 are computed based on the weighted average common shares outstanding during each period. Diluted earnings (loss) per share is computed based on the weighted average common shares and vested restricted stock units (Note 9) outstanding during the period plus the weighted average common shares that would be outstanding assuming the conversion of minority interest excluding the impact of conversions if they are anti-dilutive. The Company considered the shares and units issued to the holders of the old SHC LLC units to be outstanding during the periods prior to the Offering for purposes of the weighted average share calculation. Securities consisting of 9,316,000 units in Funding convertible to shares of SHCI that could potentially dilute basic earnings per share in the future are not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share for the three months ended March 31, 2005 because they would be antidilutive.

8

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

The following table sets forth the calculation of basic and diluted earnings per share for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004:

	Three months ended March 31,	
	2005	2004
	(in thou	usands)
Net income	\$ 7,099	\$ 67,673
Preferred shareholder dividend	(349)	
Net income available to common shareholders used for basic and diluted earnings per share	\$ 6,750	\$ 67,673
Weighted average common shares - basic	30,247	19,112
Restricted stock units	110	
Weighted average common shares - diluted	30,357	19,112

Comprehensive Income:

Comprehensive income is a measure of all changes in equity of an enterprise that result from transactions or other economic events during the period other than transactions with shareholders. SHCI s Accumulated other comprehensive income results from unrealized gains on foreign currency translation adjustments (CTA) and the mark to market of certain derivative financial instruments.

The following is the comprehensive income statements for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004:

		Three months ended March 31,	
	2005	2004	
	(in t	nousands)	
Net income	\$ 7,099	\$ 67,673	
Currency translation adjustments	1,114	947	

Mark to market of derivatives	830	125
Comprehensive income	\$ 9,043	\$ 68,745

The following table provides the detailed components of Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss):

	Derivative Instruments	Tra	nrency nslation ustments	Comp	ulated Other prehensive me (Loss)
		(in thousands	s)	
Balance at December 31, 2004	\$ (910)	\$	523	\$	(387)
Mark to market of derivative instruments	1,112				1,112
Reclassification to earnings:					
Interest expense	2				2
Other CTA activity (non-derivative)			830		830
Adjustment for minority interest ownership in SHC Funding	346		257		603
				-	
Balance at March 31, 2005	\$ 550	\$	1,610	\$	2,160

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

Use of Estimates:

The preparation of the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP) requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting periods. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Income Taxes:

The Company has elected to be taxed as a REIT under Sections 856 through 860 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code). As a REIT, SHCI generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax if it distributes 100% of its annual taxable income to its shareholders. As a REIT, SHCI is subject to a number of organizational and operational requirements. If it fails to qualify as a REIT in any taxable year, it will be subject to U.S. federal income tax (including any applicable alternative minimum tax) on its taxable income at regular corporate tax rates. Even if it qualifies for taxation as a REIT, it may be subject to foreign, state and local income taxes and to U.S. federal income tax and excise tax on its undistributed income. In addition, taxable income from SHCI s taxable REIT subsidiaries is subject to federal, foreign, state and local income taxes. Also, the foreign countries where SHCI has operations do not necessarily recognize REITs under their respective tax laws. Accordingly, SHCI will be subject to tax in those jurisdictions.

3. PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

The following summarizes SHCI s investment in property and equipment, excluding joint venture hotels:

	March 31,	December 31,		
	2005	2004		
	(in the	(in thousands)		
Land	\$ 103,236	\$ 103,236	j	
Leasehold interests	11,633	11,633	;	
Buildings	622,145	622,145	j	
Building improvements	30,112	30,112)	
Site improvements	12,808	12,786	í	
Furniture, fixtures and equipment	171,612	168,096	í	
Improvements in progress	3,497	4,709)	
		-		
Total property and equipment	955,043	952,717	1	

Edgar Filing: STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL INC - Form 10-Q

Less accumulated depreciation	(232,214)	(222,150)
Net property and equipment	\$ 722,829	\$ 730,567
Wholly-owned hotel properties	14	14
Hotel rooms	5.820	5.820

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

The table below demonstrates the geographic distribution of the Company s portfolio based on its undepreciated carrying amount.

	March 31,	December 31,
	2005	2004
Southern California	35.1%	35.2%
New Orleans, LA	18.1	18.1
Northern California	12.1	12.1
Chicago, IL	9.6	9.6
Phoenix, AZ	7.8	7.7
Orlando, FL	3.9	3.8
	86.6	86.5
Mexico	12.1	12.1
Paris, France	1.3	1.4
		
Total	100.0%	100.0%

Sale of the Hamburg Marriott

On February 24, 2004, the joint venture (Bohus) that owned the Hamburg Marriott sold its interest in the hotel to Deutsche Immobilien Fonds Aktiengesellschaft (DIFA) for (all amounts converted based on the foreign exchange rate as of February 24, 2004 unless noted otherwise) 50,000,000 (\$62,765,000) cash. Mortgage debt of 27,817,000 (\$34,919,000) was retired by Bohus upon sale of the hotel. Bohus paid a subsidiary of SHCI 4,625,000 (\$5,626,000 based on the actual amount received in dollars) for a guarantee fee, finders fee and as a sales commission, all of which were recorded by SHCI as a reduction in its investment in Bohus. DIFA leased the hotel back to Bohus. The lease s initial term runs through June 14, 2030 and is subject to extension. Under the terms of the lease, Bohus will make monthly minimum rent payments aggregating 3,376,000 (\$4,376,000 based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005) annually (increasing by an index formula) and pays additional rent based upon the performance of the hotel.

Bohus guaranteed a portion of the minimum rent. A guarantee (Bank Guarantee) issued in favor of Bohus and DIFA by Barclays Bank (Barclays) secured this guarantee. SHC LLC guaranteed Bohus s performance by a corporate guarantee to DIFA limited to 1,700,000 (\$2,203,000 based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005). SHCI agreed to indemnify SHC LLC for any losses arising from this guarantee.

As a result of provisions in the original lease agreement that provide for continuing involvement (as defined GAAP) by Bohus, Bohus initially accounted for the sale and leaseback of the Hamburg Marriott as a finance obligation. Bohus maintained the Hamburg Marriott on its

consolidated balance sheet and continued to consolidate its results, including its depreciation. Based on the effective interest method, a portion of the monthly lease payments were reported as a reduction of the finance obligation with the remainder charged to interest expense.

Subsequent to the sale, on March 1, 2004, a subsidiary of SHCI paid 130,000 (\$162,000) to acquire the remaining 65% of Bohus it did not previously own. This transaction has been accounted for as a purchase and SHCI s basis in the assets and liabilities of Bohus have been adjusted to fair value to the extent of the 65% of Bohus it did not previously own. Bohus is now accounted for as a consolidated subsidiary. Additional consideration of 86,000 (\$112,000 based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005) was paid upon final settlement of working capital amounts in the first quarter of 2005.

11

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

In conjunction with the Offering, the Company eliminated the previously collateralized guarantee by canceling the Bank Guarantee discussed above and no longer has continuing involvement as defined by GAAP. Accordingly, a sale of the Hamburg Marriott has been recorded and the leaseback has been reflected as an operating lease as of June 29, 2004. SHCI eliminated the finance obligation on its consolidated balance sheet and from June 29, 2004 forward records lease expense instead of mortgage interest and depreciation expense. SHCI recorded a deferred gain of \$5,619,000 in connection with this transaction, which is being recognized over the life of the lease. For the three months ended March 31, 2005, SHCI recognized \$51,000 of the deferred gain. The realized portion of the deferred gain is included as a reduction of lease expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. As part of the cancellation of the Bank Guarantee, SHCI funded a security deposit with DIFA representing approximately 18 months of the minimum rent. This amount at March 31, 2005 is \$6,481,000 and is included in Other assets on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

In connection with the restructuring of the Hamburg Marriott, the hotel is now subject to an operating lease agreement and SHCI records lease revenue from this hotel.

Sale of the Paris Marriott

In July 2003, the Company sold the real estate (building and land) applicable to the Paris Marriott to DIFA, for (all amounts converted based on the foreign exchange rate as of July 11, 2003 unless noted otherwise) 163,000,000 (\$185,820,000) cash. DIFA then leased this real estate to another subsidiary of the Company (the Tenant) with the right to continue to operate the hotel for an initial term expiring on December 31, 2029. Under the terms of the lease, the Tenant makes monthly minimum rent payments aggregating 10,538,000 (\$13,658,000 as of March 31, 2005) per year (increasing by an index-related formula) and pays additional rent based on the performance of the hotel.

The Tenant arranged for a bank guarantee from Barclays Bank PLC (Barclays) of a portion of the minimum rent up to a capped amount of 14,600,000 (\$18,923,000 based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005). Amounts paid under the bank guarantee reduced the amount of the minimum rent guarantee euro for euro. There was no obligation to replenish the bank guarantee, although in the event of a failure to do so, DIFA would have been able to terminate the lease. In addition to the bank guarantee, SHC LLC guaranteed performance (other than payment of rent and insured matters) by a guarantee to DIFA limited to 5,250,000 (\$6,805,000 based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005). SHCI agreed to indemnify SHC LLC for any losses arising from this guarantee.

As a result of provisions in the lease agreement that provide for continuing involvement, SHCI initially accounted for the sale and leaseback of the Paris Marriott as a finance obligation. SHCI maintained the Paris Marriott on its consolidated balance sheet and continued to consolidate its results, including its depreciation. Based on the effective interest method, a portion of the monthly lease payments were reported as a reduction of the finance obligation with the remainder charged to interest expense.

In conjunction with the Offering, the Company eliminated the previously collateralized guarantee by canceling the Bank Guarantee discussed above and no longer has continuing involvement as defined by GAAP. Accordingly, a sale of the Paris Marriott has been recorded and the leaseback has been reflected as an operating lease as of June 29, 2004. SHCI eliminated the finance obligation on the consolidated balance sheet

and from June 29, 2004 forward records lease expense instead of mortgage interest and depreciation expense. SHCI recorded a deferred gain of \$103,590,000 in connection with this transaction, which is being recognized over the life of the lease. For the three months ended March 31, 2005, SHCI recognized \$1,091,000 of the deferred gain. The realized portion of the deferred gain is included as a reduction of lease expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. As part of the cancellation of the Bank Guarantee, SHCI funded a security deposit with DIFA representing approximately 16 months of the minimum rent. This amount at March 31, 2005 is \$14,885,000 and is included in Other assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

As a result of a sublease arrangement effective June 29, 2004, SHCI subleases the investment in the Paris Marriott to a third party and records lease revenue from this hotel.

12

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

Sale of Domestic Hotel

On February 6, 2004, SHCI sold a hotel located in Washington, D.C. that was held for sale as of December 31, 2003. Net sales proceeds exceeded the property s carrying value (including goodwill of \$8,804,000) by \$75,982,000. The results of operations of this hotel have been presented as discontinued operations as discussed in note 4.

4. DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS

The results of operations of hotels sold or held for sale have been classified as discontinued operations and segregated in the consolidated statements of operations for all periods presented. SHCI employs a strategy to acquire hotels and utilizes its expertise in asset management to increase hotel value. Once a hotel has been fully optimized, or is no longer deemed strategic, SHCI will divest the property and re-deploy the capital in line with its current corporate priorities. Consistent with this strategy, on February 6, 2004, the Company sold its hotel located in Washington, D.C. that was held for sale as of December 31, 2003. Net sale proceeds aggregated \$156,354,000. The following is a summary of income from discontinued operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004:

	Thre	Three Months Ended March 31,	
	2005		2004
		in thou	ısands)
Lease revenue	\$	\$	257
Interest expense			(577)
Gain on sale of assets			75,982
		_	
Income from discontinued operations	\$	\$	75,662
		_	

Because of the continued cash flow SHCI generates from its asset management agreement with SHC LLC, the seven hotel properties distributed to SHC LLC are not reflected as discontinued operations in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

5. INDEBTEDNESS

Bank Credit Facility:

On June 29, 2004, SHC Funding entered into a bank credit agreement with a group of lenders led by Deutsche Bank Securities, Inc. This agreement provides for a \$120,000,000 revolving loan and expires June 29, 2007. The initial borrowing base of \$120,000,000 is based on a minimum of nine qualified properties (as defined in the agreement). If there are less than nine qualified properties, the borrowing base decreases. SHCI guaranteed the loan and pledged its interest in SHC Funding as collateral for this loan. Certain subsidiaries of SHC Funding also guaranteed the loan and SHC Funding s interest in certain subsidiaries have been pledged as collateral for this loan. Prior to March 22, 2005, interest was payable monthly at either a base rate plus a spread of 2.50% or LIBOR plus a spread of 3.75%. On March 22, 2005, SHCI entered into an amendment to the bank credit agreement amending the interest rate resulting in interest payable monthly at either a base rate plus a spread of 1.70% or LIBOR plus a spread of 2.95%. Base rate is the prime rate announced by Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, in effect on the date of borrowing, or the Federal Funds Rate in effect on such day plus 0.50%. Additionally, there is a commitment fee of 0.50% per annum of the unused revolver balance. The agreement requires maintenance of certain financial covenants, all of which SHC Funding and SHCI were in compliance with at March 31, 2005. At March 31, 2005, there was no amount outstanding under this facility and the weighted-average interest rate for the three months ended March 31, 2005 was 6.26%.

13

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

Mortgages and Other Debt Payable:

Mortgage and other debt payable are summarized as follows:

	March 31,	December 31,		
	2005		2004	
	(in tho	(in thousands)		
Commercial Mortgage-Backed Securities	\$ 481,716	\$	482,222	
Other Debt	6,918		6,918	
	\$ 488,634	\$	489,140	

Commercial Mortgage-Backed Securities (CMBS)

On June 29, 2004, subsidiaries of SHCI (the Borrowers) completed two mortgage loan financings with German American Capital Corporation (the fixed rate loan) and a group of lenders led by LaSalle Bank National Association acting as trustee (the floating rate loan). Aggregate proceeds from these financings amounted to \$408,500,000, consisting of a fixed rate loan totaling \$208,500,000 and a floating rate loan totaling \$200,000,000. Proceeds from these financings, together with a portion of the Offering proceeds and the refinancing proceeds relating to the seven properties distributed to SHC LLC, were used to retire the CMBS 2003 loans described below (net of cash reserves held by the Trustee), mezzanine debt and other mortgage debt with principal balances totaling \$1,287,764,000 and to pay loan closing costs and fund cash reserves required under the loan agreements.

The fixed rate loan is secured by mortgages on three hotels (carrying amount of \$279,842,000 at March 31, 2005) owned by the Borrowers. The loan matures July 1, 2011 and bears interest at a fixed blended interest rate of 5.43%. Interest and principal are payable monthly on a thirty-year amortization schedule.

On August 24, 2004, the Borrowers entered into an Amended and Restated Indenture for the issuance of \$275 million of floating rate notes of the Borrowers. This new indenture amended and restated the floating rate loan described above, which originally provided for the issuance of \$200 million in notes secured by a mortgage on eight of the Borrowers hotel properties. The new notes are secured by mortgages on nine hotel properties (carrying amount of \$507,534,000 at March 31, 2005) owned by the Borrowers, including the eight properties from the prior loan transaction and the Ritz-Carlton Half Moon Bay, which was acquired on August 24, 2004. The notes mature on September 9, 2006, subject to three one-year extensions at the Borrower's option. Interest will be payable monthly at the 30-day LIBOR plus 1.41%, until maturity, at which time the principal and any unpaid interest are payable. The interest rate at March 31, 2005 was 4.22%.

As required by the floating rate loan agreement, the Borrowers have purchased an interest rate cap with a LIBOR strike price of 5.00%. This cap expires July 15, 2006. Originally, an interest rate cap was purchased with a notional amount covering the entire \$200,000,000 of the floating rate notes, but the Borrowers sold an offsetting cap due to the execution of a swap agreement for a notional amount of \$96,000,000 with Credit Suisse First Boston. The fixed rate under this swap agreement is 3.62%. This agreement was effective June 29, 2004 and expires June 29, 2007. Interest is payable monthly in arrears.

As required by the August 24, 2004 Amended and Restated Indenture described above, the Borrowers have purchased an additional interest rate cap with a LIBOR strike price of 5.00%. This cap expires September 15, 2006 and was purchased with a notional amount covering the additional \$75,000,000 of principal.

14

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

Both the fixed and floating loan agreements require various cash reserve accounts. At March 31, 2005, these cash reserves aggregate \$6,655,000 and are included in Restricted cash and cash equivalents in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet.

On January 29, 2003, the Borrowers completed a mortgage and mezzanine loan financing with certain affiliates of Deutsche Bank, Goldman Sachs Mortgage Company (GSMC), two life insurance companies and a commercial bank. Aggregate proceeds from this financing amounted to \$1,170,000,000, consisting of senior loans totaling \$910,000,000 and a mezzanine loan of \$260,000,000. The senior loans were secured by mortgages on 15 hotels owned by the Borrowers and the mezzanine loan was secured by the Borrowers equity interests in the 15 hotels. Effective February 20, 2003, the holders of the investment grade portion (\$700,000,000) of the senior loans assigned their loans to a group led by Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. and Goldman, Sachs & Co. (GS&Co.) who then sold this portion of the senior loans in a private offering of CMBS 2003. GSMC and GS&Co. are affiliates of certain SHCI shareholders. After retiring the CMBS 1999 and CMBS 2001 loans (net of cash reserves held by the Trustee), mezzanine debt and other mortgage debt with principal balances totaling \$1,010,525,000, paying loan closing costs and funding cash reserves required under the senior loan agreement, net proceeds of approximately \$150,660,000 were available for distribution to members of SHCI s predecessor entity and other corporate purposes. The loans had a maturity date of February 9, 2005, subject to three one-year extensions at the Borrowers option. Interest was payable monthly at LIBOR plus a blended spread of 4.30%. The 2003 mortgage and mezzanine loan financing was repaid on June 29, 2004 using a portion of the net proceeds of the Offering and the proceeds of the loan mortgage financings discussed above, and SHCI wrote off the unamortized deferred financing costs applicable to issuing this debt.

Other Mortgage Debt

As of December 31, 2003, the Company had U.S. dollar denominated mortgage debt that was secured by one domestic hotel (fixed rate loan) and SHCI s two Mexican hotels (variable rate loans). On June 29, 2004, these loans were repaid with proceeds of the financings described above, and SHCI wrote off the applicable unamortized deferred financing costs.

Finance Obligations

Prior to the Offering, as a result of provisions in the lease agreement that provided for continuing involvement by SHCI, SHCI accounted for its sale and lease back of the Paris Marriott as a finance obligation (initially 163,000,000 (\$185,820,000 based on the foreign exchange rate as of July 11, 2003)), in its consolidated financial statements. The lease, which expires December 31, 2029, requires annual lease payments totaling 10,538,000 (\$13,658,000 as of March 31, 2005) payable monthly. As described in note 3, at the time of the Offering, SHCI eliminated the provisions that required recording this finance obligation.

Prior to the Offering, as a result of provisions in the lease agreement that provided for continuing involvement by Bohus, SHCI also accounted for the sale and lease back of the Hamburg Marriott Hotel as a finance obligation (initially 50,000,000 (\$62,765,000 based on the foreign exchange rate as of February 24, 2004)) in its financial statements. The lease, which expires June 14, 2030, requires monthly lease payments totaling 3,376,000 (\$4,376,000 based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005) annually. As described in note 3, at the time of the Offering, SHCI eliminated the provisions that required recording this finance obligation.

Other Debt

A subsidiary of SHCI has a loan payable to an affiliate of one of SHCI shotel managers. Loan proceeds were used to acquire certain furniture, fixtures and equipment (FF&E). The principal balance outstanding at March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004 is \$6,918,000. Through June 29, 2004, interest accrued at 7% per annum. On June 29, 2004, the loan agreement was amended to reflect a new interest

15

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

rate of LIBOR plus 3.0%. Interest is payable quarterly and principal payments are based on available FF&E reserves with all unpaid principal and interest due May 31, 2014. Amounts payable under this loan agreement are guaranteed by SHC Funding. The interest rate at March 31, 2005 was 5.69%.

On January 30, 2004, SHCI paid off the note and the related accrued interest payable to the City of Burbank by using cash reserves held by the CMBS 2003 loan Trustee. The January 29, 2003 financing described above required SHCI to fund cash reserves applicable to the loan and accrued interest payable to the City of Burbank. In connection with the payoff of the loan on January 30, 2004, the Trustee returned the excess cash reserves (\$3,682,000) to SHCI. SHCI recognized a gain of \$2,188,000 on the retirement of this debt that has been reported as Gain on early extinguishment of debt in the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

The following table summarizes the aggregate maturities for all Mortgages and other debt payable as of March 31, 2005:

Years ended

December 31,	Amounts
	(in thousands)
2005 (remainder)	\$ 2,036
2006	2,903
2007	3,067
2008	3,209
2009	278,421
Thereafter	198,998
Total	\$ 488,634

Interest Expense:

For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, interest expense was \$7,482,000 and \$25,255,000 respectively. Interest expense of \$0 and \$577,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively, is included in Income from discontinued operations in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. Total amortization of deferred financing costs included in Interest expense and Income from discontinued operations was \$721,000 and \$1,538,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

6. MINORITY INTERESTS

Minority interests represent interests held by others in SHC Funding and other entities controlled by SHCI, or for periods prior to the Offering, SHCI s predecessor, SHC LLC. Minority interest in SHC Funding on the consolidated balance sheets is calculated by dividing the number of units held by the minority interests by the sum of SHCI s units and the units held by the minority interests, all calculated based on the units outstanding at the end of the period. Net income is allocated to minority interests in SHC Funding based on their weighted average ownership percentages during the period. The ownership percentage is calculated by dividing the number of units held by the minority interests by the sum of SHCI s units and the units held by the minority interests, all calculated based on the weighted average days outstanding.

Prior to the Offering, minority interests represented the limited partners interests in limited partnerships that were controlled by SHCI s predecessor, SHC LLC. The carrying value of the minority interest was increased by the minority interests share of partnership earnings and reduced by their semi-annual partnership cash distributions as well as return of capital distributions. SHC LLC s (SHCI s predecessor) units issued upon exchange of the limited partnership units have been accounted for at the cost of the minority interest surrendered.

16

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

7	FOUITV	AND	DISTRIBUTION	ACTIVITY
/.	LOUIT	AND	DISTRIBUTION.	ACIIVIII

Common	Stock	:
Common	Stock	١

Common Shares Outstanding:

The following table presents the changes in the issued and outstanding common shares since December 31, 2004 (excluding 9,401,859 units of SHC Funding outstanding at March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004, which are exchangeable for common shares on a one-for-one basis, or the cash equivalent thereof, subject to certain restrictions; and 236,280 and 225,391 restricted stock units at December 31, 2004 and March 31, 2005, respectively see note 9):

	(in thousands)
Outstanding at December 31, 2004 Restricted stock units redeemed for common shares	30,036
Outstanding at March 31, 2005	30,068

Distributions to Shareholders:

On March 21, 2005, SHCI declared a quarterly distribution of \$0.22 per share of common stock payable to shareholders of record on March 31, 2005. The distribution was paid on April 20, 2005 and is included in Distributions payable on the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated balance sheet as of March 31, 2005.

In addition to the distribution to shareholders described above, SHC Funding also declared a quarterly distribution of \$0.22 per unit payable to unitholders of record on March 31, 2005. The distribution was paid on April 20, 2005 and is included in Distributions payable on the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated balance sheet as of March 31, 2005.

Preferred Stock:

On March 9, 2005, SHCI completed a private placement offering of 4,000,000 shares of 8.5% Series A Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Shares, par value \$0.01 per share (liquidation preference \$25.00 per share). After underwriting discounts, commissions and expenses, the Company raised net proceeds of \$97,540,000. The net proceeds were used to repay existing indebtedness under the Company s credit facility and to partially fund the acquisition of interests in the Chicago and Miami InterContinental hotels (see note 13).

The Series A Preferred Shares have a perpetual life and may not be redeemable before March 16, 2010. Beginning March 16, 2010, SHCI may redeem Series A Preferred Shares at \$25.00 per share plus accrued distributions. Distributions on the Series A Preferred Shares will be cumulative from the date of issuance and are payable quarterly, starting June 30, 2005. \$349,000 of distributions payable related to the Series A Preferred Shares is included in Distributions payable at March 31, 2005.

8. DERIVATIVES

SHCI enters into derivative financial instruments with high credit quality counterparties and diversifies its positions among such counterparties in order to reduce its exposure to credit losses. To date SHCI has not experienced any credit losses on derivatives.

17

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

SHCI manages its interest rate risk by varying its exposure to fixed and variable rates while attempting to minimize its interest costs. SHCI principally manages its fixed interest rate and variable interest rate risk through the use of interest rate caps and swaps. The caps limit SHCI s exposure on its variable rate debt that would result from an increase in interest rates. The Company s lenders, as stipulated in the respective loan agreements, generally require such caps. SHCI uses interest rate swaps to convert portions of its variable rate debt to fixed rate debt. The Company s caps and swaps are designated as cash flow hedges and are recorded at market in the consolidated balance sheets. Upon extinguishment of debt, income effects of cash flow hedges are reclassified from Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) to Interest expense, Other income, net, or Loss on early extinguishment of debt, as appropriate. The amount recorded in Interest expense for amortization of caps was \$3,000 and \$126,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. The amount recorded in Other income, net was \$0 and \$(83,000) for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

SHCI may designate certain forward currency contracts as hedges against its exposure to variability in exchange rates on investments in foreign subsidiaries. To the extent effective, changes in the fair value of these instruments are recorded in Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) and when the underlying investment is liquidated will subsequently be reclassified to Other income, net in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. To the extent ineffective, changes in the fair value of these instruments are recorded in Other income, net. The amount recorded in Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) was \$0 and \$1,293,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. The amount recorded in Other income, net was \$0 and \$1,357,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

SHCI may also use forward currency contracts to manage its risk in the variability of exchange rates where its strategy does not qualify for hedge accounting. In such instances, SHCI hedges current or anticipated restricted cash deposits denominated in foreign currencies and records the changes in fair value in Other income, net. The amount recorded in Other income, net was \$0 and \$(189,000) for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

SHCI s forward currency contracts were distributed to SHC LLC on June 29, 2004 and as of March 31, 2005, SHCI does not have any forward currency contracts.

9. RESTRICTED STOCK UNITS AND OTHER EMPLOYEE MATTERS

SHC LLC had a Unit Appreciation Rights Plan for certain employees. Awards of Unit Appreciation Rights (UAR) were earnings-based so that they allowed eligible employees to share in the Company s success. The non-equity based UAR Plan was accounted for under FASB Interpretation No. 28 Accounting for Stock Appreciation Rights and Other Variable Stock Option or Award Plans (FIN 28). On June 29, 2004, the UAR Plan and all outstanding UARs were cancelled.

In conjunction with the Offering, SHCI issued restricted stock units (RSUs) to certain employees, officers and directors under its 2004 incentive plan. RSUs represent awards of shares of the Company s common stock that vest ratably over four years or as otherwise approved by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors, provided the participant continues as an employee or director. Unvested RSUs will be forfeited upon resignation. RSUs are essentially the same as restricted stock except that instead of actual shares, RSUs represent a promise to

distribute shares at some future date.

Participants holding RSUs will have no voting rights until such time as the underlying shares are issued. Dividends will accrue on all RSUs, and will either be reinvested in additional RSUs or paid in cash. At March 31, 2005, a total of 496,909 RSUs are outstanding with an aggregate value at issuance of \$7,816,000. The Company recorded compensation expense of \$432,000 related to these RSUs (net of forfeitures) for the three months ended March 31, 2005.

18

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

The Company has a defined contribution plan that covers employees meeting eligibility requirements. The Company will match 50% of the first 6% of compensation that an employee elects to defer and this amount vests at 20% per year of service. Contributions by the Company were \$53,000 and \$52,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

10. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

The Company had an uncollateralized receivable from Laurence S. Geller, the Chief Executive Officer of SHCI of approximately \$185,000 that was forgiven in conjunction with the Offering on June 29, 2004.

The Company has an asset management agreement with SHC LLC, under which the Company manages the day-to-day business of SHC LLC for an annual fee of \$5,000,000, payable monthly in arrears. The term of the agreement is for five years, commenced on June 29, 2004 and will renew automatically unless prior written notice is given. In addition, SHC LLC has the right to terminate the agreement if certain events occur. During the three months ended March 31, 2005, SHCI recognized \$1,250,000 of income related to this agreement, which is included in Other income, net in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations.

The Company has a lease agreement with SHC LLC. The Company leases office space from SHC LLC for \$265,000 per year, payable monthly in advance. This lease agreement commenced on July 1, 2004 and expires October 1, 2007.

During the three months ended March 31, 2005, Goldman Sachs & Co., an affiliate of shareholders of SHCI and an underwriter of the preferred offering, received \$1,000,000 of the underwriting discount, which was recorded as a reduction of the preferred stock proceeds.

19

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

11. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Environmental Matters:

All of the properties acquired by SHCI have been subjected to environmental reviews. While some of these assessments have led to further investigation and sampling, none of the environmental assessments has revealed, nor is SHCI aware of any environmental liability (including asbestos-related liability) that SHCI believes would have a material adverse effect on SHCI s business or financial statements.

Litigation:

SHCI is party to various claims and routine litigation arising in the ordinary course of business. Based on discussions with legal counsel, SHCI does not believe that the results of these claims and litigation, individually or in the aggregate, will have a material adverse effect on its business or financial statements.

12. GEOGRAPHIC AND BUSINESS SEGMENT INFORMATION

SHCI operates in one business segment, hotel ownership. As of March 31, 2005, SHCI s foreign operations consisted of two Mexican hotel properties, a 35% interest in a European hotel joint venture and a leasehold interest in a French and a German hotel property. The following table presents revenues and assets for the geographical areas in which SHCI operates (excluding the hotel joint venture):

Three Months Ended

March 31

	2005	20	04	
		(in thousands)		
Revenues:				
United States	\$ 92,380	\$	124,577	
International	21,156		22,554	
Total	\$ 113,536	\$	147,131	

	As of March 31,	As of	December 31,
	2005		2004
	(in t	housands	s)
Long-lived Assets:			
United States	\$ 686,162	\$	692,762
International	104,854		105,856
			_
Total	\$ 791,016	\$	798,618

13. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

The Company entered into a joint venture agreement with InterContinental Hotels Group (the Venture) and on April 1, 2005 purchased an 85 percent controlling interest in the InterContinental hotels in Chicago and Miami for an agreed aggregate value of \$303,500,000, resulting in a total investment by SHCI of \$263.5 million. In connection with this transaction, the Venture obtained \$202,000,000 of debt financing at a blended interest rate of LIBOR plus 1.75%. The loans are secured by mortgages on the properties as well as equity interests in the property owning entities. In addition to the \$202,000,000 of debt financing, this transaction was funded using proceeds from the preferred stock offering and borrowings on the bank credit facility.

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Continued)

On April 14, 2005, the Company executed \$150 million in corporate interest rate swap agreements. The agreements effectively fix the interest rate on a portion of corporate floating rate debt. The aggregate \$150 million in swaps were accomplished through five-year swaps of LIBOR into a fixed rate of 4.42 % for a combined notional amount of \$75 million, and seven-year swaps of LIBOR into a fixed rate of 4.59% for a combined notional amount of \$75 million.

21

Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Forward-Looking Statements

Some of the statements contained in this Form 10-Q constitute forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements relate to expectations, beliefs, projections, future plans and strategies, anticipated events or trends and similar expressions concerning matters that are not historical facts. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terms such as may , will , should , expects , plans , anticipates , believe estimates , predicts , potential or the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology.

The forward-looking statements contained in this Form 10-Q reflect our current views about future events and are subject to risks, uncertainties, assumptions and changes in circumstances that may cause our actual results to differ significantly from those expressed in any forward-looking statement. The factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from expected results include changes in economic, business, competitive market and regulatory conditions. Important risks and factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from any forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to:

Downturns in economic and market conditions, particularly levels of spending in the travel and leisure industries in the markets where we invest;

Hostilities, including future terrorist attacks, or apprehension of hostilities that affect travel within or to the United States, Mexico, Czech Republic, Germany, France or other countries where we invest;

Increases in interest rates and operating costs;

Difficulties in identifying properties to acquire and completing acquisitions;

Our ability to dispose of existing properties in a manner consistent with our investment strategy

Risks related to natural disasters;

General volatility of the capital markets and the market price of our common shares;

Our failure to maintain our status as a REIT;

Changes in real estate and zoning laws or regulations;

Increases in real property tax rates; and

Changes in the competitive environment in our industry and the markets where we invest.

We do not intend, and disclaim any duty or obligation, to update or revise any industry information or forward-looking statements set forth in this Form 10-Q to reflect new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by law. Readers are urged to carefully review and consider the various disclosures made in this report and in our other documents filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the Commission), including our December 31, 2004 Form 10-K as filed with the Commission and the risk factors described in that filing, that attempt to advise interested parties of the risks and other factors that may affect our business, prospects and results of operations and financial condition.

Overview

Strategic Hotel Capital, Inc., or SHCI, was incorporated in January 2004 to own and asset manage upper upscale and luxury hotels in North America and Europe. Strategic Hotel Capital, L.L.C., or SHC LLC, was founded in 1997 by Laurence Geller, our President and Chief Executive Officer, WHSHC, L.L.C. and W9/WHSHC, L.L.C. I, which we collectively call Whitehall (an affiliate of Goldman, Sachs & Co.), and others. We made an election to qualify, beginning with our 2004 tax year, as a real estate investment trust, or REIT, under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. On June 29, 2004, we completed our initial public offering (the Offering) of common stock. Prior to the Offering, 21 hotel interests were owned by SHC LLC. Concurrent with and as part of the transactions relating to the Offering, a reverse spin-off distribution to shareholders separated SHC LLC into two companies, a new, privately-held SHC LLC, with interests in seven hotels, and Strategic Hotel Capital, Inc., a public entity with interests in 14 hotels. See Item 1. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data Note 1. General for the hotel interests owned by us and SHC LLC.

We operate as a self-administered and self-managed REIT, which means that we are managed by our board of directors and executive officers. A REIT is a legal entity that holds real estate interests and, through payments of dividends to stockholders, is permitted to reduce or avoid federal income taxes at the corporate level. For us to continue to qualify as a REIT, we cannot operate hotels; instead we employ internationally known hotel management companies to operate our hotels for us under management contracts. We conduct our operations through our direct and indirect subsidiaries including our operating partnership, Strategic Hotel Funding, L.L.C. (SHC Funding), which holds substantially all of our assets. We are the sole managing member of our operating partnership and hold approximately 76.31% of its membership units. We manage all business aspects of our operating partnership, including the sale and purchase of hotels, the investment in these hotels and the financing of our operating partnership and its assets.

The historical financial data prior to June 29, 2004 presented in this report is the historical financial data for our predecessor, SHC LLC, and reflects the historical results of operations and financial position of SHC LLC, including the seven properties that were not contributed to SHC Funding as part of the transactions relating to the Offering. As a result, our historical results of operations and financial position are not indicative of our results of operations and financial position after the Offering. Throughout this Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations section, or MD&A, references to we, our and us are references to SHC LLC and its consolidated subsidiaries before the Offering and SHCI, SHC Funding and their subsidiaries after the Offering.

When presenting the dollar equivalent amount for any amounts expressed in a foreign currency, the dollar equivalent amount has been computed based on the exchange rate on the date of the transaction or the exchange rate prevailing on March 31, 2005 as applicable, unless otherwise noted.

Factors Affecting Our Results of Operations

Acquisition and Sale of Interests in Hotel Properties. In February 2004, we sold one hotel property, the Hyatt Regency Capitol Hill in Washington, D.C. The results of operations for this property, which we held for sale as of December 31, 2003, have been classified as discontinued operations in the statement of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Based on the continued cash flow SHCI generates from its asset management agreement with SHC LLC, the operations of seven hotel properties distributed to SHC LLC are not reflected as discontinued operations in the accompanying statements of operations.

In addition, we acquired our joint venture partner s 65% interest in the lease of the Hamburg Marriott on March 1, 2004. On August 24, 2004, we purchased the Ritz-Carlton Half Moon Bay, located south of San Francisco, California, for approximately \$123.2 million.

Table of Contents

We present certain information about our hotel operating results and statistics on a comparable hotel basis. We define our Comparable REIT Assets as those (a) that are owned or leased by us, and their operations are included in our consolidated operating results, and (b) for which we reported operating results throughout the reporting periods being compared. Accordingly, our comparable hotels for purposes of the comparison of 2005 and 2004 do not include the Hamburg Marriott which we accounted for under the equity method until we acquired the remaining 65% joint venture interest in March 2004, the Ritz-Carlton Half Moon Bay which we purchased in August 2004, the Prague InterContinental which we account for under the equity method, and the Washington, D.C. hotel sold in the three months ended March 31, 2004. The Comparable REIT Assets exclude the seven hotels owned by our accounting predecessor SHC LLC prior to the Offering, which we refer to as the Distributed Properties, because these properties were excluded from our results of operations after June 29, 2004. We present these Comparable REIT Asset results because we believe that doing so provides management and the reader with useful information for evaluating the period-to-period performance of our hotels and facilitates comparisons with other hotel REITs and hotel owners. In particular, these measures assist management and the reader in distinguishing whether increases or decreases in revenues and/or expenses are due to operations of the Comparable REIT Assets or from the remainder of the portfolio.

Revenues. Substantially all of our revenue is derived from the operation of our hotels. Specifically, our revenue consists of:

Rooms revenue. Occupancy and average daily rate are the major drivers of rooms revenue. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$61.9 million and \$85.1 million, respectively, in rooms revenue, which represented 54.5% and 57.8% of our total revenue for those periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$58.1 million and \$49.1 million for the Comparable REIT Assets, respectively, in rooms revenue, which represented 56.4% and 55.1% of our total revenue from the Comparable REIT Assets for those periods.

Food and beverage revenue. Occupancy and local social catering are the major drivers of food and beverage revenue. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$35.3 million and \$41.7 million, respectively, in food and beverage revenue, which represented 31.1% and 28.4% of our total revenue for those periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$31.2 million and \$25.3 million for the Comparable REIT Assets, respectively, in food and beverage revenue, which represented 30.4% and 28.3% of our total revenue from the Comparable REIT Assets for those periods.

Other hotel operating revenue, which consists of ancillary revenue such as telephone, parking, golf course, spa, entertainment and other guest services, is also driven by occupancy. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$12.3 million, and \$13.7 million, respectively, in other hotel operating revenue, which represented 10.8% and 9.3% of our total revenue for those periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$10.6 million and \$9.5 million for the Comparable REIT Assets, respectively, in other hotel operating revenue, which represented 10.3% and 10.6% of our total revenue from the Comparable REIT Assets for those periods.

Lease revenue historically consisted of rent paid by two domestic hotels (Hyatt Regency New Orleans and Hyatt Regency San Francisco) to us for an amount approximately equal to 80% of operating profit as defined in the lease agreements. Commencing with the March 1, 2004 acquisition of our joint venture partner s interest in the Hamburg Marriott, we also report lease revenue applicable to the Hamburg Marriott. Lease revenue for the Hamburg Marriott consists of a fixed annual rental paid in monthly installments plus a percentage of profits in excess of the base rent. Because lease revenues applicable to the two domestic hotels are calculated as a percentage of the hotel s operating profit and for the Hamburg Marriott consist

24

of fixed rent and a percentage of profits in excess of the base rent, we do not directly account for either the revenues or expenses of the hotels we lease in our statement of operations. After the Offering transactions, including the conversion on June 29, 2004 of the Hyatt Regency New Orleans lease to a management agreement and the distribution of the Hyatt Regency San Francisco to SHC LLC, we only earn lease revenue from the Hamburg Marriott and the Paris Marriott Champs Elysées (Paris Marriott) (see Sales of Hotels).

For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$4.1 million and \$6.6 million, respectively, of lease revenue from these lease agreements, which represented 3.6% and 4.5% of our total revenue for those periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$3.0 million and \$5.3 million of lease revenue for the Comparable REIT Assets, respectively, from these lease agreements, which represented 2.9% and 6.0% of our total revenue from the Comparable REIT Assets for those periods.

Changes in our revenues are most easily explained by three performance indicators that are commonly used in the hotel real estate industry:

average daily occupancy,

average daily rate, or ADR, and

net revenue per available room, or RevPAR, which is the product of ADR and average daily occupancy, but does not capture food and beverage revenues or other hotel operations revenue such as telephone, parking and other guest services.

Fluctuations in revenues, which tend to correlate with changes in the U.S. gross domestic product, are driven largely by general economic and local market conditions as well as general health and safety concerns, which in turn affect levels of business and leisure travel. Guest demographics also affect our revenues. For example, a greater percentage of transient guests, which includes corporate and premium business travelers who generally pay the highest average room rates, will generate higher revenues. In addition to economic conditions, supply is another important factor that can affect revenues. Room rates and occupancy tend to fall when supply increases unless the supply growth is offset by an equal or greater increase in demand. One reason why we target upper upscale and luxury hotels in select urban and resort markets, including major business centers and leisure destinations, is because they tend to be in locations that have greater supply constraints such as lack of available land, high development costs, long development and entitlement lead times and brand trade area restrictions that prevent the addition of a certain brand or brands in close proximity. Nevertheless, our hotels are not completely insulated from competitive pressures and our hotel operators will lower room rates to compete more aggressively for guests in periods when occupancy declines. Our ADR increased 0.9% to \$188.39 during the three months ended March 31, 2004. With respect to the Comparable REIT Assets, ADR increased by 4.1% to \$186.63 for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$179.24 for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Operating Costs and Expenses. Our operating costs and expenses consist of the costs to provide hotel services, including:

Rooms expense. Like rooms revenue, occupancy is a major driver of rooms expense, which has a significant correlation with rooms revenue. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$13.3 million and \$21.5 million, respectively, in rooms expense, which represented 13.6% and 16.1% of our total operating costs and expenses for those periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$12.0 million and \$9.9 million for the Comparable REIT Assets, respectively, in rooms expense, which represented 14.7% and 14.3% of our total operating costs and expenses from the Comparable REIT Assets for those periods.

Table of Contents

Food and beverage expense. Like food and beverage revenue, occupancy and local social catering are the major drivers of food and beverage expense, which has a significant correlation with food and beverage revenue. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$25.0 million and \$32.5 million, respectively, in food and beverage expense, which represented 25.6% and 24.4% of our total operating costs and expenses for those periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$21.5 million and \$18.2 million for the Comparable REIT Assets, respectively, in food and beverage expense, which represented 26.5% and 26.3% of our total operating costs and expenses from the Comparable REIT Assets for those periods.

Other departmental expenses consist of general and administrative, marketing, repairs and maintenance, utilities and expenses related to earning ancillary revenue. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$29.9 million and \$38.4 million, respectively, in other departmental expenses, which represented 30.5%, and 28.8% of our total operating costs and expenses for those periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$26.5 million and \$23.2 million for the Comparable REIT Assets, respectively, in other departmental expenses, which represented 32.4% and 33.4% of our total operating costs and expenses from the Comparable REIT Assets for those periods.

Management fees. We pay base and incentive management fees to our hotel operators. Base management fees are computed as a percentage of revenue and correlate to revenues. Incentive management fees are incurred when operating profits exceed levels prescribed in our management agreements. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$4.3 million and \$5.1 million, respectively, in management fees, which represented 4.4% and 3.8% of our total operating costs and expenses for those periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$4.0 million and \$3.8 million, respectively, for the Comparable REIT Assets, in management fees, which represented 4.9% and 5.5% of our total operating costs and expenses from the Comparable REIT Assets for those periods.

Other property level expenses consist primarily of insurance costs and property taxes. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$6.4 million and \$9.3 million, respectively, in other property level expenses, which represented 6.5% and 6.9% of our total operating costs and expenses for those periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$5.7 million and \$4.3 million for the Comparable REIT Assets in other property level expenses, which represented 7.0% and 6.2% of our total operating costs and expenses from the Comparable REIT Assets for those periods.

Lease expense. In connection with the Offering, we recorded a sale and leaseback of the Paris Marriott and Hamburg Marriott as of June 29, 2004 and now record lease expense on our statements of operations. For the three months ended March 31, 2005, we recorded \$3.6 million in lease expense, which represented 3.7% of our total operating costs and expenses for the period. For the three months ended March 31, 2005, we recorded \$2.5 million for the Comparable REIT Assets in lease expense, which represented 3.1% of our total operating costs and expenses from the Comparable REIT Assets for the period.

Depreciation and amortization expense. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$10.6 million and \$20.2 million, respectively, in depreciation and amortization, which represented 10.8% and 15.1% of our total operating costs and expenses for those periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$9.3 million and \$9.9 million for the Comparable REIT Assets, respectively, in depreciation and amortization, which represented 11.4% and 14.3% of our total operating costs and expenses from the Comparable REIT Assets for those periods.

26

Table of Contents

Corporate expenses include our corporate level expenses such as payroll and related costs, unit appreciation rights and restricted stock units plan expense, professional fees, travel expenses and office rent. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$4.8 million and \$6.5 million, respectively, in corporate expenses, which represented 4.9% of our total operating costs and expenses for those periods.

Subsequent to the Offering, we began earning asset management fees, including an initial base annual fee of \$5.0 million, under an asset management agreement between our domestic taxable REIT subsidiary and SHC LLC with regard to the Distributed Properties. During the three months ended March 31, 2005, SHCI recognized \$1,250,000 of asset management fees, which is included in Other income, net in the accompanying statement of operations.

Most categories of variable operating expenses, such as utilities and certain labor such as housekeeping, fluctuate with changes in occupancy. Increases in RevPAR attributable to increases in occupancy are accompanied by increases in most categories of variable operating costs and expenses while increases in RevPAR attributable to increases in ADR typically only result in increases in limited categories of operating costs and expenses, such as management fees charged by our operators which are based on hotel revenues. Thus, changes in ADR have a more significant impact on operating margins.

The operators of our hotels have been able to minimize the impact of reductions in RevPAR stemming from reductions in room occupancy by following our advice regarding strategies to reduce variable costs and expenses at our hotels. For example, in response to the decline in hotel operating revenues that began during 2001, we developed a corporate action plan that focused on improving operating efficiencies for our hotels that was well received by the managers of our hotels. Following the events of September 11, 2001, we worked with our operators to implement more aggressive streamlining strategies. Many of these strategies continue to be used by our hotel operators today. These strategies include reducing labor costs, streamlining staffing levels and postponing new hiring to replace vacant positions, reducing hours of operations at hotel restaurants, reducing food costs, reducing amenities and services where appropriate and refocusing marketing strategies. We believe that the adoption of our advice by the managers of our hotels contributed towards slowing the decrease in our operating margins during those periods and has resulted in some meaningful long-term efficiencies. We believe that our expertise and advice will continue to be given careful consideration by the operators of our hotels and as a consequence the efficiency of our hotels may continue to improve in future years.

Notwithstanding our efforts to reduce variable costs, there are limits to how much we can accomplish because we have significant fixed costs, such as depreciation and amortization, labor costs and employee benefits, insurance and other expenses associated with owning hotels that do not necessarily decrease when circumstances such as market factors cause a reduction in our hotel revenues. Our ability to influence our operators is also restricted by the terms of our management agreements. As a result, changes in RevPAR can result in a greater percentage change in our earnings and cash flows than the reduction of costs.

Recent Trends and Events

Recent Trends.

The lodging industry and our portfolio have experienced increased demand during the three months ended March 31, 2005, when compared to the three months ended March 31, 2004. For example, RevPAR at our hotels increased 0.9% to \$134.46 during the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$133.32 for the three months ended March 31, 2004. With respect to the Comparable REIT Assets, RevPAR increased 6.6% to \$134.84 for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$126.52 for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Increases in RevPAR for the three months

Table of Contents

ended March 31, 2005 compared to the same period of 2004 include the Loews Santa Monica Beach Hotel with a 13.2% increase, the Hyatt Regency LaJolla with a 21.2% increase, the Hyatt Regency Phoenix with a 3.1% increase and the Four Seasons Punta Mita with an 8% increase. These increases were partially offset by a 6.9% RevPAR decrease at the Marriott Lincolnshire Resort and a 0.2% decrease at the Hyatt Regency New Orleans.

Recent Events. In addition to the recent trends described above, we expect that the following events will cause our future results of operations to differ from our historical performance:

Preferred Stock. On March 9, 2005, we completed a private placement offering of 4,000,000 shares of 8.5% Series A Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Shares, par value \$0.01 per share (liquidation preference \$25.00 per share). After underwriting discounts, commissions and expenses, the Company raised net proceeds of approximately \$97,532,000. The net proceeds were used to repay existing indebtedness under the Company s credit facility and to partially fund the acquisition of the InterContinental hotels.

Formation and Structuring Transactions. The following items associated with the consummation of the Offering will affect our future results of operations:

We no longer own or receive revenues or record expenses and operating costs from the Distributed Properties. As a result, our historical results of operations, cash flows and financial position are not indicative of our results of operations, cash flows and financial position expected after the Offering.

We recognize additional revenue when earned under an asset management agreement with SHC LLC for the Distributed Properties, which amounts to an initial base fee of \$5.0 million per year, subject to reduction as properties are sold.

As a result of the refinancing of existing debt obligations and the exclusion of the SHC LLC convertible debentures from our capital structure, interest expense has declined substantially.

We restructured the lease related to the Paris Marriott to eliminate the finance obligation and now report it as an operating lease by changing the terms of the previously collateralized guarantee, meaning that the applicable assets and liabilities are eliminated to reflect the restructuring, lease expense replaces interest expense and principal amortization of the finance obligation and depreciation and amortization expense is also eliminated. In addition, as a result of a sublease arrangement whereby we lease our interest in the hotel to a third party, we record lease revenue in our consolidated statements of operations subsequent to June 29, 2004.

We acquired our joint venture partner s interest in the Hamburg Marriott hotel on March 1, 2004, and restructured the lease related to that hotel to eliminate the finance obligation. As of June 29, 2004, we report it as an operating lease because we changed the terms of the previously collateralized guarantee.

The Hyatt New Orleans hotel was converted from an operating lease to a management agreement in connection with the Offering.

REIT Structure. For us to continue to qualify as a REIT, our income generally cannot be derived from operating hotels. Therefore, our operating partnership and its subsidiaries lease our hotel properties to our taxable REIT subsidiary lessees, which we call TRS lessees, or in the case of the

Paris Marriott to an independent third party, who in turn contracts with an eligible independent contractor to manage our hotel. Our TRS lessees, except Prague, are consolidated into our financial

28

Table of Contents

statements for accounting purposes. However, since we control both our operating partnership and our TRS lessees, our principal source of funds on a consolidated basis is from the performance of our hotels. As in the past, our foreign operations continue to be taxed, but unlike our accounting predecessor, the earnings of our TRS lessees are subject to taxation like other regular C corporations, which reduces our operating results, funds from operations and the cash otherwise available for distribution to our stockholders.

Sales of Hotels. On February 6, 2004, we sold the Hyatt Regency Capitol Hill in Washington, D.C. Net sales proceeds amounted to approximately \$156.4 million and we recognized a gain on this sale of approximately \$76.0 million. We sold this hotel because we believed that our asset management team had fully exploited available opportunities to enhance revenues and improve the property s value. The long-lived assets applicable to the Hyatt Regency Capitol Hill were reclassified to net assets held for sale as of December 31, 2003 and the gain on sale has been classified as discontinued operations in the statement of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Therefore, the operating revenues and expenses of the property are not included in the operating results discussed below. See note 4 to our consolidated financial statements for a summary of the items that comprise Income from discontinued operations.

In July 2003, we sold the real estate (building and land) relating to the Paris Marriott to Deutsche Immobilien Fonds Aktiengesellschaft, or DIFA, for 163.0 million (\$185.8 million) in cash. DIFA then leased this real estate to us with the right to continue to operate the hotel for an initial term expiring on December 31, 2029, with tenant renewal options extending through 2059. Under the terms of our lease, we make monthly minimum rent payments aggregating 10.5 million (\$13.6 million based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005) per year (increasing by an index-related formula) and pay additional rent based on the performance of the hotel. We arranged for a bank guarantee from Barclays Bank PLC (Barclays) of a portion of the minimum rent up to a capped amount of 14.6 million (\$18.9 million based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005). In addition to the bank guarantee, SHC LLC has guaranteed performance (other than payment of rent and insured matters) by a guarantee to DIFA limited to 5.3 million (\$6.8 million based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005). We have agreed to indemnify SHC LLC for any losses arising from this guarantee. As a result of provisions in the lease agreement that provide for continuing involvement, we accounted for the sale and leaseback of the Paris Marriott as a finance obligation. We maintained the Paris Marriott on our consolidated balance sheet and continued to consolidate its results, including its depreciation. Based on the effective interest method, a portion of the monthly lease payments were reported as a reduction of the finance obligation with the remainder charged to interest expense.

As described above, following the Offering, we recorded the Paris Marriott as an operating lease and now record lease expense instead of mortgage interest and depreciation expense because we eliminated what is considered a collateralized guarantee under generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) by canceling the bank guarantee. After retiring mortgage debt of 99.1 million (\$113.0 million) due upon sale of the Paris Marriott, terminating the related interest rate swap, paying transaction costs and reserving cash for the French income taxes due on the above-described sale, we repatriated the net proceeds from this transaction to the United States. As a result of a sublease arrangement whereby we lease our interest in the hotel to a third party, we record lease revenue in our consolidated statements of operations subsequent to June 29, 2004. SHCI recorded a deferred gain of \$103.6 million in connection with this transaction. For the three months ended March 31, 2005, we recognized \$1.1 million of the deferred gain as a reduction of lease expense in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations. As part of the cancellation of the bank guarantee, we funded a security deposit with DIFA representing approximately 16 months of the minimum rent. The security deposit at March 31, 2005 is \$14.9 million and is included in Other assets on the accompanying consolidated balance sheet.

In February 2004, the joint venture that owned the Hamburg Marriott (Bohus) sold its interest in the hotel to DIFA for 50.0 million (\$62.8 million) in cash. Upon the sale of the hotel, Bohus retired

29

Table of Contents

mortgage debt of 27.8 million (\$34.9 million). Bohus paid a subsidiary of SHCI s predecessor 4.6 million (\$5.6 million) for a guarantee fee, finders fee and as a sales commission, all of which were recorded as a reduction of our investment in Bohus. After these payments and providing certain reserves for capital expenditures and income taxes, Bohus distributed the net sales proceeds to us and our joint venture partner. DIFA leased the hotel back to Bohus. The lease s initial term runs through June 14, 2030 and is subject to extension. Under the terms of the lease, Bohus will make monthly minimum rent payments aggregating 3.4 million (\$4.4 million based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005) per year (increasing by an index formula) and pay additional rent based upon the performance of the hotel. Bohus has guaranteed a portion of the minimum rent. A bank guarantee issued in favor of Bohus and DIFA by Barclays secured this guarantee. SHC LLC has guaranteed Bohus s performance by a corporate guarantee to DIFA limited to 1.7 million (\$2.2 million based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005). We have agreed to indemnify SHC LLC for any losses arising from this guarantee. As a result of provisions in the lease agreement that provide for continuing involvement by Bohus, Bohus accounted for the sale and leaseback of the Hamburg Marriott as a finance obligation. Bohus maintained the Hamburg Marriott on its balance sheet and continued its depreciation. Based on the effective interest method, a portion of the monthly lease payments were reported as a reduction of the finance obligation with the remainder charged to interest expense.

Subsequent to Bohus sale of the Hamburg Marriott, on March 1, 2004, a subsidiary of SHCI s predecessor paid 130,000 (\$162,000) to acquire the remaining 65% of Bohus it did not previously own. Additional consideration of 86,000 (\$112,000) was paid upon final settlement of working capital amounts. This transaction has been accounted for as a purchase and our basis in the assets and liabilities of Bohus have been adjusted to fair value to the extent of the 65% of Bohus SHCI s predecessor did not previously own. As described above, following the Offering, we restructured the terms of our lease to eliminate the previously collateralized guarantee by canceling the bank guarantee, which constituted continuing involvement under GAAP. We now account for this transaction as an operating lease. We record lease expense instead of interest and depreciation expense and have removed the assets and the related financing obligation from our balance sheet. In addition, since we lease this hotel to the operator, we record lease revenue in our consolidated statement of operations. We recorded a deferred gain of \$5.6 million in connection with this transaction. For the three months ended March 31, 2005, we recognized \$51,000 of the deferred gain as a reduction of lease expense in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations. As part of the cancellation of the bank guarantee, we funded a security deposit with DIFA representing approximately 18 months of the minimum rent. The security deposit at March 31, 2005 is \$6.5 million and is included in Other assets on the accompanying consolidated balance sheet.

Acquisitions. On August 24, 2004, we purchased the Ritz-Carlton Half Moon Bay, located south of San Francisco, California, for approximately \$123.2 million.

On April 1, 2005, we purchased an 85% controlling interest in the InterContinental hotels in Chicago and Miami with a total of 1,448 rooms for an agreed aggregate value of \$303.5 million. The hotels are each held in partnerships in which we own controlling 85% interests with InterContinental Hotels (IHG) holding the remaining 15%. Through the partnership agreements with IHG, we are entitled to receive a non-cumulative preferred return of 8% on our total investment of \$263.5 million (less our proportionate share of the partnership s debt service obligations, including approximately \$202.0 million of financing put into place by the partnership at closing at a blended interest rate of LIBOR plus 1.75%). Our \$263.5 million investment includes our proportionate share of the cost of the properties and the financing put in place by the partnership at closing, anticipated closing costs and initial capital expenditures. We funded the equity portion of our investment from the proceeds of a preferred stock offering. After we receive our preferred return, IHG is entitled to receive a non-cumulative preferred return of 8% on its investment. Thereafter, we and IHG will share proportionately in partnership distributions in accordance with our respective percentage ownership interests.

30

Operating Results

Comparison of Three Months Ended March 31, 2005 to Three Months Ended March 31, 2004

The following table presents our total portfolio and Comparable REIT Assets (defined on page 25) operating results for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, including the amount and percentage change in these results between the two periods. Our total portfolio represents the results of operations included in the consolidated statements of operations.

	Total Portfolio			Comparable REIT Assets							
	2005	2004	Change(\$)	Change(%)	2005 2006		Change(\$)	Change(%)			
			(Dollar	s in thousands, ex	cept operatii	ng data)					
Revenues:											
Rooms	\$ 61,868	\$ 85,146	\$ (23,278)	(27.3)%	\$ 58,061	\$ 49,125	\$ 8,936	18.2%			
Food and beverage	35,319	41,737	(6,418)	(15.4)%	31,201	25,284	5,917	23.4%			
Other hotel operating revenue	12,278	13,669	(1,391)	(10.2)%	10,555	9,492	1,063	11.2%			
	109,465	140,552	(31,087)	(22.1)%	99,817	83,901	15,916	19.0%			
Lease revenue	4,071	6,579	(2,508)	(38.1)%	2,980	5,344	(2,364)	(44.2)%			
Total revenues	113,536	147,131	(33,595)	(22.8)%	102,797	89,245	13,552	15.2%			
Operating Costs and Expenses:											
Hotel operating expenses	78,769	106,766	(27,997)	(26.2)%	69,611	59,397	10,214	17.2%			
Lease expense	3,573	100,700	3,573	(20.2) //	2,519	57,571	2,519	17.270			
Depreciation and amortization	10,587	20,151	(9,564)	(47.5)%	9,282	9,894	(612)	(6.2)%			
Corporate expenses	4,757	6,523	(1,766)	(27.1)%	-, -	. ,		(3.7.)			
Total operating costs and expenses	97,686	133,440	(35,754)	(26.8)%	81,412	69,291	12,121	17.5%			
Operating income	15,850	13,691	2,159	15.8%	\$ 21,385	\$ 19,954	\$ 1,431	7.2%			
Interest expense, net	(7,190)	(24,731)	17,541	(70.9)%							
Gain on early extinguishment of			,	,							
debt		2,188	(2,188)	(100.0)%							
Other income, net	1,662	1,195	467	39.1%							
Income (loss) before income taxes, minority interests and discontinued											
operations	10,322	(7,657)	17,979	(234.8)%							
Income tax expense	(1,020)	(246)	(774)	314.6%							
Minority interests	(2,203)	(86)	(2,117)	2461.6%							
Income (loss) from continuing operations	7,099	(7,989)	15,088	(188.9)%							
Income from discontinued operations		75,662	(75,662)	(100.0)%							

Edgar Filing: STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL INC - Form 10-Q

	 	_											
Net Income	\$ 7,099	\$	67,673	\$ (6	50,574)	(89.5)%							
Comparable REIT Asset operating													
income							\$	21,385	\$ 19,954	\$	1,431	7.2%	ó
Corporate expenses								(4,757)	(6,523)		1,766	$(27.1)^{6}$	%
Corporate depreciation and													
amortization								(27)	(51)		24	$(47.1)^{6}$	%
Non-Comparable REIT Asset													
operating income (loss)								(751)	311		(1,062)	(341.5)	%
							_			_			
Operating Income							\$	15,850	\$ 13,691	\$	2,159	15.8%	, o
							_			-			
Operating Data (1):													
Number of hotels	14		20					12	12				
Number of rooms	5,820		9,010					5,282	5,282				
Comparable RevPAR	\$ 134.46	\$	133.32	\$	1.14	0.9%	\$	134.84	\$ 126.52	\$	8.32	6.6%	ó

⁽¹⁾ Properties owned through joint ventures and sold properties as of the end of the periods presented are excluded from these numbers.

Table of Contents

In February 2004 we sold the Hyatt Regency Capitol Hill and in August 2004 we acquired the Ritz-Carlton Half Moon Bay. The results of operations for the Hyatt Regency Capitol Hill, which we held for sale as of December 31, 2003, are included in income from discontinued operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Based on the continued cash flow we generate from our asset management agreement with SHC LLC, the Distributed Properties are not reflected as discontinued operations in our operating results.

Operating Income. Operating income for the total portfolio increased \$2.2 million, or 15.8%, to \$15.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$13.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase in operating income is due to the following events:

- (a) a \$1.8 million increase attributable to a decrease in corporate expenses;
- (b) a \$3.9 million increase attributable to the Comparable REIT Assets (excluding lease expense at the Paris Marriott);
- (c) a \$1.1 million increase (excluding lease expense at the Hamburg Marriott) attributable to the purchase of the remaining 65% of the Hamburg Marriott in February 2004. For the period from March 1, 2004 to March 31, 2004 this was recorded as lease revenue, which is reflected in operating income in the accompanying statements of operations, however for the period from January 1, 2004 to February 29, 2004, the Company s 35% interest in the hotel was recorded as earnings of joint venture and is reflected in other income, net in the accompanying statements of operations; offset by
- (d) a \$0.1 million decrease attributable to the Distributed Properties to SHC LLC that are reflected in the three months ended March 31, 2004;
- (e) a \$3.6 million decrease attributable to lease expense at the Hamburg Marriott and Paris Marriott, which were recorded as leases commencing June 29, 2004; and
- (f) a \$0.9 million decrease attributable to the seasonal low period at the Ritz-Carlton Half Moon Bay, which we did not own in the first quarter of 2004.

On June 29, 2004, the Hyatt Regency New Orleans hotel was converted from an operating lease to a management contract. The results for the three months ended March 31, 2005 are reflected in each line item of hotel operating revenues and expenses (excluding lease revenue) in the accompanying operating results. For the three months ended March 31, 2004, the results are only reflected in lease revenue in the accompanying operating results.

On June 29, 2004, our leasehold interest in the Paris Marriott was subleased to a third party operator. For the three months ended March 31, 2005, the net results are reflected in lease revenue in the accompanying operating results. For the three months ended March 31, 2004, the results are reflected in each line item of hotel operating revenues and expenses (excluding lease revenue) in the accompanying operating results. These events affect each line item comprising hotel operating revenues and expenses, but do not affect hotel operating income.

The table below reflects the total for each line item included in the Comparable REIT Assets table above related to both the Hyatt Regency New Orleans and the Paris Marriott.

32

	2005	2004	Change(\$)	Change(%)
Revenues:				
Rooms	\$ 10,454	\$ 4,287	\$ 6,167	143.9%
Food and beverage	6,206	1,119	5,087	454.6%
Other hotel operating revenue	996	186	810	435.5%
	17,656	5,592	12,064	215.7%
Lease revenue	2,980	5,344	(2,364)	(44.2)%
Total revenues	20,636	10,936	9,700	88.7%
Operating Costs and Expenses:				
Hotel operating expenses	12,098	3,847	8,251	214.5%
Lease expense	2,519		2,519	
Depreciation and amortization	1,788	1,992	(204)	(10.2)%
Total operating costs and expenses	16,405	5,839	10,566	181.0%
Operating income	\$ 4,231	\$ 5,097	\$ (866)	(17.0)%

Due to the events mentioned above, we believe that an analysis of changes in each line item comprising total portfolio hotel operating income is not reflective of the operating results of the hotels. A more relevant approach is to analyze the changes of hotel operating income of the Comparable REIT Assets for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, as described below, excluding the results of the Hyatt Regency New Orleans and the Paris Marriott.

Total Revenues. For the total portfolio, hotel operating revenues, including lease revenue, decreased \$33.6 million or 22.8% to \$113.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$147.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

For the Comparable REIT Assets, hotel operating revenues, including lease revenue, increased \$13.6 million, or 15.2%, to \$102.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$89.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Excluding a \$9.7 million increase in hotel operating revenues attributable to the Hyatt Regency New Orleans and the Paris Marriott (see table above), hotel operating revenues increased \$3.9 million, or 4.9%, to \$82.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$78.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Rooms. For the total portfolio, room revenue decreased \$23.3 million, or 27.3%, to \$61.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$85.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. RevPAR from our total portfolio for the three months ended March 31, 2005 increased by 0.9% from the three months ended March 31, 2004. The components of RevPAR from our total portfolio for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 are summarized as follows:

Three Months Ended

March 31,

	2005	2004
Occupancy	71.4%	71.4%
Average daily rate	\$ 188.39	\$ 186.74
RevPAR	\$ 134.46	\$ 133.32

For the Comparable REIT Assets, room revenue increased \$8.9 million, or 18.2%, to \$58.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$49.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Excluding a \$6.2 million increase in room revenue attributable to the Hyatt Regency New Orleans and the Paris Marriott (see table above), room revenue increased \$2.8 million, or 6.2%, to \$47.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$44.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The increase in room revenue is due to increases in both occupancy and ADR for the period.

RevPAR from our Comparable REIT Assets for the three months ended March 31, 2005 increased by 7.4% from the three months ended March 31, 2004 (excluding the Hyatt Regency New Orleans and the Paris Marriott). The components of RevPAR from our Comparable REIT Assets for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, excluding the Hyatt Regency New Orleans and the Paris Marriott, are summarized as follows:

	Three Mon	Three Months Ended			
	March	h 31,			
	2005	2004			
Occupancy	74.6%	72.3%			
Average daily rate	\$ 186.15	\$ 178.74			
RevPAR	\$ 138.91	\$ 129.28			

The 7.4% increase in RevPAR for the Comparable REIT Assets (excluding the Hyatt Regency New Orleans and the Paris Marriott) resulted from a 2.3% percentage-point increase in occupancy and a 4.1% increase in the average daily rate. The increase in RevPAR seen in many of our major urban markets is a reflection of the improving economic conditions in these markets this year. Increases in RevPAR for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared to the same period of 2004 include the Loews Santa Monica Beach Hotel with a 13.2% increase, the Hyatt Regency LaJolla with a 21.2% increase, the Hilton Burbank Airport with a 12.9% increase and the Embassy Suites Lake Buena Vista with a 12.9% increase. These increases were partially offset by a 6.9% RevPAR decrease at the Marriott Lincolnshire Resort.

Food and Beverage. For the total portfolio, food and beverage revenue decreased \$6.4 million, or 15.4%, to \$35.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$41.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

For the Comparable REIT Assets, food and beverage revenue increased \$5.9 million, or 23.4%, to \$31.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$25.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Excluding a \$5.1 million increase in food and beverage revenue attributable to the Hyatt Regency New Orleans and the Paris Marriott (see table above), food and beverage revenue increased \$0.8 million, or 3.4%, to \$25.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$24.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase is primarily driven by the increase of \$0.9 million in food and beverage revenue at the Hyatt Regency La Jolla.

Other Hotel Operating Revenue. For the total portfolio, other hotel operating revenue decreased \$1.4 million, or 10.2% to \$12.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$13.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

For the Comparable REIT Assets, other hotel operating revenue increased \$1.1 million, or 11.2% to \$10.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$9.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Excluding an \$0.8 million increase in other hotel operating revenue attributable to the Hyatt Regency New Orleans and the Paris Marriott (see table above), other hotel operating revenue increased \$0.3 million, or 2.7%, to \$9.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$9.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The increased occupancy led to increases in many of the other hotel operating revenue streams at the properties; however, these increases continued to be offset by the decline in telephone revenues, primarily caused by the increased use of cell phones. On a per occupied room basis, telephone revenues decreased 16.2% during the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared to the same period of 2004.

Lease Revenue. For the total portfolio, lease revenue decreased \$2.5 million, or 38.1% for the three months ended March 31, 2005 as compared to the same period in 2004.

34

For the Comparable REIT Assets, lease revenue decreased \$2.4 million, or 44.2% for the three months ended March 31, 2005 as compared to the corresponding period of 2004. Lease revenue for the three months ended March 31, 2005 includes lease revenue from the Paris Marriott of \$3.0 million, which began being recorded as a lease subsequent to June 29, 2004. Lease revenue for the three months ended March 31, 2004 includes lease revenue from the Hyatt Regency New Orleans of \$5.3 million, which was converted to a management agreement in connection with the Offering.

Operating Costs and Expenses

Hotel Operating Expenses. The following table presents the components of our hotel operating expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, including the amount and percentage changes in these results between the two periods.

		Total Portfolio				Comparable REIT Assets						
	2005	2004	Change(\$)	Change(%)	2005	2004	Change(\$)	Change(%)				
			(Dollars in thousands)									
Hotel operating expenses:												
Rooms	\$ 13,261	\$ 21,496	\$ (8,235)	(38.3)%	\$11,972	\$ 9,915	\$ 2,057	20.7%				
Food and beverage	24,985	32,520	(7,535)	(23.2)%	21,538	18,208	3,330	18.3%				
Other departmental expenses	29,881	38,370	(8,489)	(22.1)%	26,463	23,193	3,270	14.1%				
Management fees	4,266	5,120	(854)	(16.7)%	3,978	3,779	199	5.3%				
Other property level expenses	6,376	9,260	(2,884)	(31.1)%	5,660	4,302	1,358	31.6%				
Total hotel operating expenses	\$ 78,769	\$ 106,766	\$ (27,997)	(26.2)%	\$ 69,611	\$ 59,397	\$ 10,214	17.2%				

For the total portfolio, hotel operating expenses decreased \$28.0 million, or 26.2% for the three months ended March 31, 2005 as compared to the same period in 2004.

For the Comparable REIT Assets, hotel operating expenses increased \$10.2 million, or 17.2% for the three months ended March 31, 2005 as compared to the same period in 2004. Excluding an \$8.3 million increase in hotel operating expenses attributable to the Hyatt Regency New Orleans and the Paris Marriott (see table above), hotel operating expenses increased \$2.0 million, or 3.5%, to \$57.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, from \$55.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase in hotel operating expenses is primarily related to the increase in salaries, wages and related benefits (\$1.3 million), administration and general costs (\$0.4 million) and marketing costs (\$0.3 million).

Lease Expense. In connection with the Offering, we recorded a sale and leaseback of the Paris Marriott and Hamburg Marriott as of June 29, 2004 and now record lease expense on our statements of operations. In connection with these transactions, we also recorded a deferred gain.

For the total portfolio, net lease expense of \$3.6 million on the statement of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 includes a realized portion of the deferred gain of \$1.1 million. See note 3 Property and Equipment in the consolidated financial statements for more information.

For the Comparable REIT Assets, net lease expense of \$2.5 million for three months ended March 31, 2005 includes a realized portion of the deferred gain of \$1.0 million related to the Paris Marriott. See note 3 Property and Equipment in the consolidated financial statements for more information.

Depreciation and Amortization. For the total portfolio, depreciation and amortization decreased \$9.6 million, or 47.5%, for the three months ended March 31, 2005 as compared to the same period in 2004.

For the Comparable REIT Assets, depreciation and amortization decreased \$0.6 million, or 6.2%, for the three months ended March 31, 2005 as compared to the same period in 2004.

35

Table of Contents

Corporate Expenses decreased by \$1.8 million to \$4.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$6.5 million for the same period
in 2004. These expenses consist primarily of payroll and related costs, unit appreciation rights and restricted stock unit plan expense,
professional fees, travel expenses and office rent. The decrease of \$1.8 million is primarily attributable to:

a \$0.4 million increase in compensation expense related to restricted stock units issued; and
a \$0.8 million increase in professional fees due to additional legal and Sarbanes Oxley fees related to operating as a public company; offset by
a \$0.2 million decrease in consulting fees; and
\$2.6 million decrease in legal fees as a result of our settled litigation with Marriott.

Interest Expense, Net. The \$17.5 million decrease in interest expense, net for the three months ended March 31, 2005 as compared to the three months ended 2004 was due to:

```
a $13.9 million decrease attributable to lower average borrowings;

a $2.9 million decrease due to lower average rates;

a $0.8 million decrease in amortization of deferred financing costs; and

a $0.1 million decrease related to the mark-to-market of derivative instruments; offset by

a $0.2 million decrease in interest income.
```

The components of Interest expense, net for the three months ended March 31, 2005 are summarized as follows:

```
mortgage debt ($5.9 million);
bank credit facility ($0.8 million);
amortization of deferred financing costs ($0.7 million);
other debt ($0.1 million); offset by
```

interest income (\$0.3 million).

Including convertible debt in 2004, the weighted average debt outstanding for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 amounted to \$0.5 billion and \$1.6 billion, respectively, and the weighted average interest rates were 5.04% and 5.76%. At March 31, 2005, 38.0% of our total debt had variable interest rates and 62.0% had fixed interest rates.

Loss on Early Extinguishment of Debt. On January 30, 2004, we repaid an outstanding note and accrued interest payable to the City of Burbank for \$6.0 million by using cash reserves held by the CMBS 2003 loan trustee. The CMBS 2003 financing required us to fund cash reserves applicable to the loan and accrued interest payable to the City of Burbank. In connection with the payoff of the Burbank loan on January 30, 2004, the CMBS 2003 loan trustee returned the excess cash reserves in the amount of \$3.7 million to us. We recognized a gain of \$2.2 million on the retirement of this debt that has been reported as a Gain on early extinguishment of debt in the consolidated statement of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

36

Table of Contents

Other Income, Net. Other income, net includes our pro rata share of earnings or losses of hotel joint ventures, asset management fees, Mexican asset tax, foreign exchange realized gains and losses, the change in value of our foreign currency forward exchange contracts prior to their distribution, as well as other miscellaneous income and expenses. Other income, net amounted to \$1.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and \$1.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The net change of \$0.5 million is primarily attributable to the following factors:

Prior to the Offering, we had two foreign currency forward exchange contracts with a combined notional amount of 1.62 billion Czech Koruna (\$50.0 million) that were designated as hedges of our net investment in the Prague hotel joint venture. A portion of these contracts was deemed ineffective and, as such, did not qualify for hedge accounting. Accordingly, changes in the value of these forward exchange contracts are recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (to the extent deemed effective) and to other income, net (to the extent deemed ineffective). When marking these contracts to market we recorded a credit to other income, net of \$1.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. All of our forward currency contracts were distributed to SHC LLC on June 29, 2004.

During the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded \$0.4 million and \$0.1 million of income, respectively, in our equity in earnings of joint ventures related to the Hamburg Marriott (through the date of sale on March 1, 2004) and the InterContinental Prague.

We have an asset management agreement with SHC LLC that commenced on June 29, 2004, under which we manage the day-to-day business of SHC LLC for an annual fee of \$5.0 million. During the three months ended March 31, 2005 we recognized \$1.3 million of income related to this agreement.

We had foreign exchange losses of \$0.1 million and \$0.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

Income Tax Expenses. Prior to the Offering, we were not subject to U.S. federal and certain state income taxes, which were the responsibility of the members of our accounting predecessor. We were subject to certain state income and franchise taxes and foreign income taxes payable by our foreign subsidiaries. We were required to make tax distributions to our members and holders of certain convertible limited partnership interests. These tax distributions were equal to each member s or holder s allocable share of our taxable income times the highest U.S. federal and state income tax rate applicable to any member.

We made an election to qualify, beginning in our 2004 tax year, as a REIT under Sections 856 through 860 of the Internal Revenue Code. As a REIT, we generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax if we meet the REIT requirements of the code. If we fail to qualify as a REIT in any taxable year, we will be subject to U.S. federal income tax (including any applicable alternative minimum tax) on our taxable income at regular corporate tax rates. Even if we qualify for taxation as a REIT, we may be subject to state and local income taxes and to U.S. federal income tax and excise tax on our undistributed income. In addition, taxable income from our taxable REIT subsidiaries is subject to U.S. federal, state and local income taxes. Also, the foreign countries where we have operations do not necessarily recognize REITs under their respective tax law. Accordingly, we recognize income taxes for these jurisdictions in accordance with GAAP, as necessary.

37

For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, income tax expense is summarized as follows:

	Three Mon	ths Ended
	March	1 31,
	2005	2004
	(in thou	sands)
Current benefit (expense)	\$ 632	\$ (413)
Deferred (expense) benefit	(1,652)	167
Income tax (expense)	\$ (1,020)	\$ (246)

Minority Interests. Prior to the Offering, we acquired certain hotels through the formation of limited partnerships and a limited liability company that we control, but which have minority equity owners. Operating profits allocated to the minority owners of the limited partnership and limited liability company units are recorded as minority interests. Subsequent to the Offering, we record minority interest income or expense based on the percentage of SHC Funding we do not own. Minority interest expense increased by \$2.1 million to \$2.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$0.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Income from Discontinued Operations. As described under Recent Trends and Events Sales of Hotels, we sold one hotel in the first quarter of 2004, and consistent with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, reclassified the results of operations for this hotel as discontinued operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Income from discontinued operations amounted to \$75.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004, which included the \$76.0 million gain recognized on the sale of the hotel.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our short-term liquidity requirements consist primarily of funds necessary to pay for operating expenses and other expenditures, including:

recurring maintenance expenditures necessary to maintain our properties;

interest expense and scheduled principal payments on outstanding indebtedness;

capital expenditures incurred to improve our properties;

acquisitions;

future distributions paid to our stockholders to maintain our REIT status; and

future distributions to minority interests.

Historically, we have satisfied our short-term liquidity requirements through our existing working capital, our bank credit facility and cash provided by our operations. We believe that our existing working capital, our bank credit facility described below and cash provided by operations will continue to be sufficient to meet our liquidity requirements for at least the next 12 months.

Capital expenditures for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 amounted to \$3.0 million and \$6.0 million, respectively. Owner funded expenditures for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 amounted to \$0.5 million and \$2.3 million, respectively. Contributions to the reserves for furniture, fixtures and equipment during the first quarter of 2005 amounted to \$4.8 million.

Bank credit facility. On June 29, 2004, SHC Funding obtained a three-year commitment for a \$120.0 million revolving credit facility from a group of lenders led by Deutsche Bank Trust Company of America. This revolving credit facility may be used to finance our working capital requirements and

38

Table of Contents

general corporate purposes. Borrowings under this facility bear interest at floating rates equal to, at our option, either: (i) LIBOR plus 295 basis points; or (ii) 170 basis points plus the higher of:

the prime rate announced by Deutsche Bank Trust Company of America, in effect on the date of borrowing; or

the Federal Funds Rate in effect on such day plus 50 basis points.

We are required to pay a commitment fee of 0.50% per annum of the unused revolver balance. We guaranteed the loan and pledged our interest in SHC Funding as collateral for this loan. Certain subsidiaries of SHC Funding guaranteed the loan and SHC Funding s interest in certain subsidiaries have been pledged as collateral for this loan. As of May 11, 2005 there was \$53.0 million outstanding under this facility.

Our new credit facility contains financial and other restrictive covenants. Our ability to borrow under this facility is subject to financial covenants including:

minimum tangible net worth of \$325.0 million, plus 75% of proceeds we receive from any new issuance of common stock;

minimum ratio of consolidated EBITDA to cash interest expense of 2.75;

minimum ratio of consolidated EBITDA to fixed charges, as defined, of 1.5;

the ratio of consolidated indebtedness to gross asset value may not exceed 70% (reduced to 65% on June 29, 2006); and

borrowings outstanding under the facility shall not exceed 2.5 times adjusted Net Operating Income (NOI) for the last 12 months (reduced to 2.25 times adjusted NOI beginning on June 29, 2006).

Our compliance with these covenants in future periods will depend substantially on the financial results of our hotels. The credit facility also contains customary restrictive covenants, including the following:

asset sales must be for at least 85% cash or cash equivalents, on a bona fide arms length basis;

restricted payments, including dividends, may not exceed 90% of funds from operation, as defined (subject to dividend payments to preserve our REIT status);

there may be no additional indebtedness or guaranties other than (i) property-level non-recourse indebtedness on to-be-acquired assets, (ii) the \$208.5 million fixed rate mortgage loan and the \$275.0 million floating rate note that were issued pursuant to an indenture with LaSalle Bank, N.A., as note trustee for the benefit of the noteholders; (iii) certain existing mortgage indebtedness; and (iv) ordinary course obligations; and

neither we nor SHC Funding will be allowed to enter into a merger or a similar transaction unless SHC Funding is the surviving entity and there is no change in the type of business conducted, or the transaction is approved in advance by the lenders.

As of March 31, 2005, we are compliant with the above financial and other restrictive covenants.

39

Our long-term liquidity requirements consist primarily of funds necessary to pay for scheduled debt maturities, renovations, expansions and other non-recurring capital expenditures that need to be made periodically to our properties, and the costs associated with acquisitions of properties that we pursue.

Historically, we have satisfied our long-term liquidity requirements through various sources of capital, including our existing working capital, cash provided by operations, long-term property mortgage indebtedness, bank credit facilities and through the issuance of additional equity securities. We believe that these sources of capital will continue to be available to us in the future to fund our long-term liquidity requirements. However, there are certain factors that may have a material adverse effect on our access to these capital sources. Our ability to incur additional debt is dependent upon a number of factors, including our degree of leverage, the value of our unencumbered assets (if any) and borrowing restrictions imposed by existing lenders. Our ability to raise funds through the issuance of equity securities is dependent upon, among other things, general market conditions for REITs and market perceptions about us. We will continue to analyze which source of capital is most advantageous to us at any particular point in time, but equity and debt financing may not be consistently available to us on terms that are attractive or at all.

Equity Securities

As of March 31, 2005, we had 496,909 restricted stock units outstanding, of which 195,592 were vested. The following table presents the changes in our issued and outstanding common shares and operating partnership units since December 31, 2004 (excluding restricted stock units):

		Operating Partnership Units Represented by				
	Common Shares	Minority Interests	Total			
Outstanding at December 31, 2004 Restricted stock units redeemed for common shares	30,035,701 32,441	9,401,859	39,437,560 32,441			
Outstanding at March 31, 2005	30,068,142	9,401,859	39,470,001			

We issued \$100.0 million of preferred stock in March 2005, as reflected in the discussion of financing activities below.

Cash Flows

Operating Activities. Net cash provided by operating activities was \$11.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, compared to net cash provided by operating activities of \$3.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Cash flow from operations increased primarily because of our increase in hotel operating income, as well as a decrease in interest expense. Due to the distribution of seven hotels to SHC LLC, our historical cash flows are not indicative of our cash flows subsequent to the completion of the Offering.

Investing Activities. Net cash used in investing activities was \$4.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005, compared to net cash provided by investing activities of \$165.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The significant investing activities are summarized below:

we sold one hotel during the three months ended March 31, 2004 for net sales proceeds of \$156.4 million.

as a result of the Hamburg Marriott sale and leaseback transaction in February 2004, we received cash distributions from the Hamburg hotel joint venture aggregating \$10.4 million.

40

primarily using additional proceeds from a mortgage debt financing in January 2004, the Prague joint venture made additional distributions to its owners and our share of these payments amounted to \$3.2 million in the first quarter of 2004.

we disbursed \$3.0 million and \$6.0 million during the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively, related to capital expenditures for renewals, replacements and room renovations.

Financing Activities. Net cash provided by financing activities was \$37.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared to net cash used in financing activities of \$63.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. Significant financing activities applicable to the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 are described below.

For the three months ended March 31, 2005, we received proceeds from issuance of preferred stock, net of offering costs of \$97.5 million and made net payments on the bank credit facility of \$54.0 million. In addition, on December 6, 2004 we declared a quarterly distribution of \$0.22 per share of common stock payable to shareholders of record on December 31, 2004. The distribution was paid on January 20, 2005. SHC Funding also declared a quarterly distribution of \$0.22 per unit payable to unitholders of record on December 31, 2004. This distribution was also paid on January 20, 2005.

For the three months ended March 31, 2004, we retired mortgage debt in connection with the sale of the Hyatt Regency Capitol Hill, repaid a loan from the City of Burbank, California and made scheduled principal payments in the aggregate amount of \$73.3 million.

Contractual Obligations

The following table summarizes our future payment obligations and commitments as of March 31, 2005:

	Payments Due by Period									
	Total		Less than 1 year		1 to 3 years (in thousands		4 to 5 years		After 5 years	
Long-term debt obligations	\$ 48	88,634	\$	2,037	\$	9,178		282,034	\$ 195,385	
Interest on long-term debt obligations	12	26,467	1	8,155		70,338		30,637	7,337	
Operating lease obligations ground leases and office space		4,178		258		747		160	3,013	
Operating leases Paris Marriott and Hamburg Marriot	4	48,520	1	3,525		54,101		36,067	344,827	
Deferred fees under hotel management contracts		2,290		131		525		350	1,284	
	-				_		_			
Total	\$ 1,0	70,089	\$ 3	4,106	\$ 1	34,889	\$	349,248	\$ 551,846	

Reserve Funds for Capital Expenditures

We maintain each of our hotels in conformity with applicable laws and regulations and in accordance with the agreed upon requirements in our management agreements with our preferred operators.

We are obligated to maintain reserve funds for capital expenditures at our hotels (including the periodic replacement or refurbishment of furniture, fixtures and equipment) as determined pursuant to

41

the management agreements with our preferred operators. As of March 31, 2005, \$17.8 million was in restricted cash and cash equivalents as reserves for future capital expenditures. Our agreements with hotel operators require us to reserve funds at amounts ranging between 3.0% and 5.0% of the individual hotel s annual revenues and require the funds to be set aside in restricted cash and cash equivalents. Amounts are capitalized as incurred. Any unexpended amounts will remain with our property upon termination of the management and operating contracts.

Derivative Financial Instruments

We use derivative financial instruments to manage, or hedge, interest rate risks related to our borrowings, from lines of credit to medium- and long-term financings. We generally require that hedging derivative instruments be effective in reducing the interest rate risk exposure that they are designed to hedge. Instruments that meet the hedging criteria are formally designated as hedges at the inception of the derivative contract. We do not use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes and only enter into contracts with major financial institutions based on their credit rating and other factors. We use outside consultants to determine the fair values of our derivative instruments. Such methods incorporate standard market conventions and techniques such as discounted cash flow analysis and option pricing models to determine fair value. All methods of estimating fair value result in general approximation of value, and such value may or may not actually be realized.

In August 2002, we entered into two foreign currency forward exchange agreements for a combined notional amount of \$50.0 million to manage the risk of change in the U.S. dollar equivalent value of forecasted Czech Koruna proceeds on the future sale of the InterContinental Prague. The above hedges were designated as hedges of a net investment in a foreign operation under SFAS No. 133. As prescribed by SFAS No. 133, a portion of these agreements was deemed ineffective and, as such, did not qualify for hedge accounting. Accordingly, changes in the value of the forward exchange agreements were recorded in Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (to the extent deemed effective) and to Other income, net (to the extent deemed ineffective) with an offsetting entry to Accounts payable and accrued expenses. These contracts were distributed to SHC LLC in conjunction with the Offering. For the three months ended March 31, 2004, our mark-to-market adjustments of these contracts resulted in a \$1.4 million credit to Other income, net and a \$0.6 million reduction of Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss).

See Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk for additional disclosures related to derivatives and interest rate risk.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

In August 1999, we and an affiliate of GIC Real Estate Pte Ltd, which we refer to as GIC RE, the real estate investment arm of the Government of Singapore Investment Corporation Pte Ltd, entered into an investment agreement for the purpose of acquiring hotels in certain European markets. The investment agreement period ended during 2002. The investment agreement provided for capital commitments from us and the GIC RE affiliate in amounts that result in us and the GIC RE affiliate effectively owning 35% and 65%, respectively, of hotels acquired. Concurrent with the execution of the investment agreement, we and the GIC RE affiliate entered into an asset management agreement pursuant to which we agreed to provide various services with respect to acquiring and financing hotels, negotiating third-party management contracts and reviewing hotel operations. Annual management fees are based upon each hotel searnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, or EBITDA. We can also earn an incentive fee upon the occurrence of certain events such as the sale of a hotel. However, no incentive fees are payable unless the investors have received proceeds equal to their capital contributions and a specified investment return.

Under the above-described agreements, we and the GIC RE affiliate formed joint ventures that acquired the 277-room Hamburg Marriott in June 2000 and the 364-room InterContinental Prague in August 1999. See the previous discussion related to the Hamburg sale and leaseback transaction and our acquisition of GIC RE s 65% interest in the Hamburg Marriott joint venture under Recent Trends and Events Sales of Hotels .

Table of Contents

At March 31, 2005, our investment in the Prague joint venture was \$11.8 million. We account for this investment under the equity method of accounting. Our equity in earnings of hotel joint ventures (included in these amounts are our equity in earnings in the Prague joint venture and equity in earnings (loss) in the Hamburg joint venture through March 1, 2004), is \$0.4 million and \$0.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively, and is included in Other income, net in our consolidated statements of operations.

On June 26, 2003, the joint venture owning the InterContinental Prague entered into an agreement to refinance its long-term bank debt. As a result of this refinancing, the loan and all accrued interest payable to Westdeutsche Landesbank Girozentrale was fully repaid using 70.0 million (\$78.7 million) of proceeds on July 14, 2003 obtained from the 75.0 million (\$84.3 million) loan negotiated with Aareal Bank. An additional 5.0 million (\$6.2 million) was funded on January 15, 2004 upon satisfaction of certain conditions, which included the registration of a first ranking mortgage. The loan bears floating interest at EURIBOR plus 1.5% and matures July 15, 2006. At the joint venture s option, the maturity date may be extended to July 15, 2008. Interest and principal is payable quarterly with a final payment of 62.7 million (\$81.3 million based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005) due on July 15, 2008 (assuming the joint venture utilizes the extension options under the loan). There was 71.5 million (\$92.7 million based on the foreign exchange rate as of March 31, 2005) outstanding under this arrangement at March 31, 2005. As a result of the Aareal re-financing and a previous financing, we received distributions from the joint venture of \$3.2 million in the three months ended March 31, 2004.

On June 14, 2000, we invested \$5.7 million in the joint venture that purchased the Hamburg Marriott. Also on June 14, 2000, in connection with its simultaneous purchase of the hotel, the joint venture owning the Hamburg Marriott entered into a loan agreement with Rheinhyp Rheinische Hypothekenbank Aktiengesellschaft. This loan was retired in February 2004 using proceeds from the DIFA sale and leaseback transaction described above under Recent Trends and Events Sales of Hotels . While outstanding, the loan, with an original principal amount of 29.9 million (\$28.7 million), provided for interest at EURIBOR plus 0.85% and required interest payments monthly, quarterly or semi-annually as agreed by the joint venture and the lender. Principal was paid in December of each year with 1% of the original loan balance paid in 2000 and 2% of the original loan balance paid in 2001 through 2003.

Related Party Transactions

We have in the past engaged in and currently engage in a number of transactions with related parties. See Item 1. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data Note 10 Related Party Transactions for a complete discussion of our transactions with related parties.

Critical Accounting Policies

Our discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations is based upon our consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of these financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities.

We evaluate our estimates on an ongoing basis. We base our estimates on historical experience, information that is currently available to us and on various other assumptions that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. We believe the following critical accounting policies affect the most significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our consolidated financial statements.

43

Impairment of Long-lived Assets. We periodically review each property for possible impairment. Recoverability of assets to be held and used is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of an asset to future net cash flows expected to be generated by the asset. If such assets are considered to be impaired, the impairment recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying amount of the assets exceeds the estimated fair value of the assets. In this analysis of fair value, we use discounted cash flow analysis to estimate the fair value of our properties taking into account each property s expected cash flow from operations, holding period and proceeds from disposing of the property. The factors addressed in determining estimated proceeds from disposition include anticipated operating cash flow in the year of disposition, terminal capitalization rate and selling price per room. Judgment is required in determining the discount rate applied to estimated cash flows, growth rate of the properties, the need for capital expenditures, as well as specific market and economic conditions. Additionally, the classification of these assets as held-for-sale requires the recording of these assets at their net realizable value which can affect the amount of impairment recorded.

Acquisition Related Assets and Liabilities. Accounting for the acquisition of a hotel property as a purchase transaction requires an allocation of the purchase price to the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed in the transaction at their respective estimated fair values. The most difficult estimations of individual fair values are those involving long-lived assets, such as property, plant and equipment and intangible assets. We use all available information to make these fair value determinations and, for hotel acquisitions, engage an independent valuation specialist to assist in the fair value determination of the acquired long-lived assets. Due to inherent subjectivity in determining the estimated fair value of long-lived assets, we believe that the recording of acquired assets and liabilities is a critical accounting policy.

Depreciation and Amortization Expense. Depreciation expense is based on the estimated useful life of our assets. The life of the assets are based on a number of assumptions including cost and timing of capital expenditures to maintain and refurbish the assets, as well as specific market and economic conditions. While management believes its estimates are reasonable, a change in the estimated lives could affect depreciation expense and net income or the gain or loss on the sale of any of the assets.

Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities. Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities require management to make judgments on the nature of its derivatives and their effectiveness as hedges. These judgments determine if the changes in fair value of the derivative instruments are reported in the consolidated statements of operations as a component of net income (loss) or as a component of comprehensive income (loss) and as a component of equity on the consolidated balance sheets. While management believes its judgments are reasonable, a change in a derivative s effectiveness as a hedge could affect expenses, net income and equity.

44

Seasonality

The lodging business is seasonal in nature and we experience some seasonality in our business as indicated in the table below. Revenues for hotels in tourist areas generally are greater during tourist season than other times of the year. Quarterly revenues also may be adversely affected by events beyond our control, such as extreme weather conditions, terror attacks or alerts, airline strikes, economic factors and other considerations affecting travel. Hotel revenues by quarter during 2003, 2004 and 2005 were as follows:

	First	Second	Third	Fourth
	Quarter	Quarter	Quarter	Quarter
Revenues				
2003	\$ 141,937	\$ 139,401	\$ 130,503	\$ 153,713
2004	\$ 147,131	\$ 151,803	\$ 85,064(1)	\$ 107,440(1)
2005	\$ 113,536(1)			

⁽¹⁾ The third and fourth quarter of 2004 and the first quarter of 2005 exclude the results of the Distributed Properties.

The Marriott domestic hotels report their results of operations using a fiscal year consisting of thirteen four-week periods. As a result, for our domestic Marriott branded properties, for all years presented, the first three quarters consist of 12 weeks each and the fourth quarter consists of 16 weeks.

To the extent that cash flows from operations are insufficient during any quarter, due to temporary or seasonal fluctuations in revenues, we may have to enter into short-term borrowings to pay operating expenses and make distributions to our stockholders.

New Accounting Standards

There are no accounting pronouncements or interpretations that have been issued but not yet adopted that we believe would have a material impact on our financial statements.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

Interest Rate Risk

Our future income, cash flows and fair values relevant to financial instruments are dependent upon prevailing market interest rates. Market risk refers to the risk of loss from adverse changes in market prices and interest rates. The majority of our outstanding debt has a fixed interest rate. We use some derivative financial instruments to manage, or hedge, interest rate risks related to our borrowings, from lines of credit to medium-and long-term financings. We generally require that hedging derivative instruments be effective in reducing the interest rate risk exposure that

they are designed to hedge. We do not use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes and only enter into contracts with major financial institutions based on their credit rating and other factors.

On June 29, 2004, we purchased an interest rate cap with a LIBOR strike price of 5.00%. Originally, the interest rate cap was purchased with a notional amount covering our \$200.0 million floating rate loan, but we sold an offsetting cap due to the execution of a swap agreement for a notional amount of \$96.0 million. The fixed rate under this swap agreement is 3.62%. In addition, as a result of the purchase of the Ritz-Carlton Half Moon Bay on August 24, 2004, we purchased an additional interest rate cap with a LIBOR strike price of 5.00%. This cap was purchased with a notional amount covering the additional \$75.0 million of the new loan.

As of March 31, 2005, our total outstanding mortgages and other debt payable was approximately \$488.6 million, of which approximately \$185.9 million, or 38.0%, was variable rate debt. Total variable debt excludes \$96.0 million fixed by the interest rate swap described above. If market rates of interest on our variable rate debt increase by 50%, or approximately 100 basis points, the increase in interest expense on the variable rate debt would decrease future earnings and cash flows by approximately \$1.9 million annually. If market rates of interest on our variable rate debt decrease by 10%, or approximately 20 basis points, the decrease in interest expense on our variable rate debt would increase future earnings and cash flows by approximately \$0.4 million annually.

45

Table of Contents

On April 14, 2005, we executed \$150 million in corporate interest rate swap agreements. The agreements effectively fix the interest rate on corporate floating rate debt. The aggregate \$150 million in swaps were accomplished through five-year swaps of LIBOR into a fixed rate of 4.42 % for a combined notional amount of \$75 million, and seven-year swaps of LIBOR into a fixed rate of 4.59% for a combined notional amount of \$75 million.

Interest risk amounts were determined by considering the impact of hypothetical interest rates on our financial instruments. These analyses do not consider the effect of the reduced level of overall economic activity that could exist in that environment. Further, in the event of a change of that magnitude, we may take actions to further mitigate our exposure to the change. However, due to the uncertainty of the specific actions that would be taken and their possible effects, these analyses assume no changes in our financial structure.

Currency Exchange Risk

As we have international operations, currency exchange risk arises as a normal part of our business. We reduce this risk by transacting our international business in local currencies. In this manner, assets and liabilities are matched in the local currency, which reduces the need for dollar conversion. Generally, we do not enter into forward or option contracts to manage our currency exchange risk exposure applicable to net operating cash flows.

To manage the currency exchange risk applicable to equity positions in foreign hotels, we may use long-term mortgage debt denominated in the local currency. In addition, we may enter into forward or option contracts.

46

Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in our filings under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms. Based on management is evaluation, including the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer, as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report on Form 10-Q, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have determined that our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) are effective as of March 31, 2005. There has been no change to our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended March 31, 2005 identified in connection with this evaluation that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1	l. Lega	l Proceed	lings

We are not involved in any material litigation nor, to our knowledge, is any material litigation threatened against us, other than routine litigation arising in the ordinary course of business, which is generally expected to be covered by insurance.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

Not applicable.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.

None.

Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders.

None.

Item 5. Other Information.

None.

Item 6. Exhibits.

Exhibit No.	Description of Exhibit
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

47

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

STRATEGIC HOTEL CAPITAL, INC.

May 11, 2005 By: /s/ Laurence S. Geller

Laurence S. Geller President, Chief Executive Officer and Director

May 11, 2005 By: /s/ James E. Mead

James E. Mead Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

48